INVESTIGATION OF THE ASSASSINATION OF
PRESIDENT JOHN F. KENNEDY

FRIDAY, DECEMBER 29, 1978

HoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON ASSASSINATIONS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, at 9:10 a.m., in the Caucus Room, room 345,
Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Louis Stokes (chairman of the
committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Stokes, Devine, Preyer, Fauntroy, Dodd,
Fithian, and Edgar.

Chairman Stokes. The committee will come to order.

The Chair at this time wishes to make some opening remarks.
Today, the Select Committee on Assassinations will hold 1 day of
public hearings into the assassination of President John F. Kenne-
dy. As those of you who followed our Kennedy hearings may recall,
I observed at their conclusion that there might be a need for 1 or
more additional day of public presentation of evidence. What I had
in mind was the prospect of more hearings for our acoustics proj-
ect, which is an analysis of an audio tape recorded at the scene of
the assassination. The results of the project were first presented in
a public hearing on September 11. Today we will hear an independ-
ent review of those results.

Since September, the committee has had the opportunity to con-
tract for a refinement of the acoustical data. The results of this
work have been fully presented to committee members by the staff
and expert consultants in executive session or in formal briefings
over the past 2 weeks. The committee has also given careful consid-
eration to the implications of the acoustics evidence in terms of all
aspects of the investigation of the Kennedy assassination. The com-
mittee is also now prepared to reach its final conclusions and to
make its final recommendations on all of the questions before it in
both the assassination of President Kennedy and Dr. Martin
Luther King, Jr., which, indeed, it will do tonight after this public
session has adjourned. Nevertheless, because of the significance of
the new acoustics analysis, the committee thought it would be
appropriate to examine it and explore its implications in public
hearing before the formal vote by the committee.

I would now like to recognize Prof. G. Robert Blakey, the com-
mittee’s chief counsel and staff director.

NARRATION BY PROF. G. ROBERT BLAKEY, CHIEF COUNSEL
AND STAFF DIRECTOR

Mr. BLAkEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
(499)
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Testimony in 1964 before the President’s Commission to Investi-
gate the Assassination of President John F. Kennedy, called the
Warren Commission after its chairman, the former Chief Justice of
the United States, Earl Warren, and before this committee over
the last 2 years, has established that crucial issues in the assassina-
tion of President Kennedy turn on questions about the shots. How
many were fired? Over what time span? From what direction?

Answers to these questions formed the basis for the Warren
Commission’s lone assassination finding. If three shots were fired
from the Texas School Book Depository in a time period long
enough for them to have been fired from one rifle, then the verdict
of the Warren Commission may well stand. But the work of the
Commission must be fundamentally reappraised, if the time span
between the shots was too short for them to have come from one
rifle, or if one or more of the shots came from different directions.

If either of these occurred, it must be frankly recognized that a
conspiracy to kill President Kennedy may have been afoot in
Dealey Plaza on November 22, 1963.

The Warren Commission was persuaded that there were at least
two and most probably three shots fired in Dealey Plaza, each fired
from the Book Depository building. In arriving at this finding, the
Commission considered a variety of evidence, including medical
and ballistics data as well as testimony by witnesses as to what
they heard or saw. The Commission maintained that the time span
between the shots was either 4.8 to 5.6 seconds or 7.1 to 7.9 seconds.
The difference between the two sets of figures depended on which
of the three shots the Warren Commission felt was a miss. The
discovery of three spent cartridge cases on the sixth floor of the
Book Depository was considered “convincing” proof of only three
shots. The Commission also concluded that its extensive investiga-
tion “disclosed no credible evidence that any shots were fired from
anywhere else.”

The work of this committee on the number, timing and direction
of the shots has been based almost entirely on scientific evidence.
The committee has had available to it a motion picture record of
the assassination made by Abraham Zapruder, forensic medical
evidence and testimony, ballistics and neutron activation analysis,
a trajectory reconstruction and, most significantly, an analysis of a
recording of sound transmissions from a police motorcycle radio.

The hearing today, Mr. Chairman, will be concerned, for the
most part, with that scientific evidence and its implications. Partic-
ular attention will be paid to results of a new analysis of data
previously developed in the committee’s acoustics project. It was
conducted by independent consultants whose findings were recently
submitted to the committee.

But before turning to the acoustics analysis, it may be useful, by
way of introduction, to review some of the testimony of witnesses
that was available to the Warren Commission in 1964. For that
purpose, I request that JFK exhibit F-361 be entered into the
record and appropriately displayed.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record again and displayed appropriately at this time.

[The information follows:]



JFK Exuisrr F-361

Mr. BLAkEY. Mr. Chairman, this is an aerial view of Dealey
Plaza, the scene of the assassination. I would direct the commit-
tee’s attention to the route of the presidential motorcade along Elm
Street, the Texas School Book Depository to the rear of the Presi-
dent’s limousine at the time of the shooting, and the grassy knoll, a
parklike area that was to the right front of the President’s car.

As the Warren Commission itself candidly acknowledged, testi-
mony on the number of shots varied. While the consensus seemed
to be three, some witnesses heard only two, and others said they
heard four or as many as five or six.

The witnesses on the scene also gave varying accounts of the
time span of the shots. Most agreed that they were all fired within
a few seconds: The general estimate was five to six seconds. FBI
tests indicated that Oswald’s rifle could not be aimed and fired in
less than 2.25 to 2.3 seconds. Consequently, for the Commission to
conclude that only one assassin was involved, there had to be at
least that time span between the shots.

As noted above, the Warren Commission had testimony that
shots came from directions other than the Depository Building. But
the Commission was persuaded that that testimony should not be
credited because of the “difficulty of accurate perception’ and since
the “physical and other evidence” apparently did not support it.
This general summary of the witness evidence is useful, but it does
not give a full picture of what the Commission faced, particularly
as it applies to resolving the issue of the direction of the shots.

Witness testimony may be summarized statistically. The commit-
tee has prepared an analysis of the statements of some 178 persons
in Dealey Plaza that were available to the Commission. Mr. Chair-
man, I would ask that JFK exhibit F-360 be inserted into the
record again and now be appropriately displayed.



502

Chairma'n STOKE§. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record again and displayed at this time.
[The information follows:]

TABLE Il
Number of Shots Reported
DON'T
2 203 3 4  KNOW TOTAL

3 2 38 2 1
TSBD | (a.6) | (1.9) [(35.5) | (1.6) | (2.4) 46

5 2 11 0 2
KNOLL | o0y | 0:8) |(15.4) | 0.1y | oy | 20

2 1 22 3 1
OTHER | og) | (1.2) |(22.8) | (1.0) | (1.5) | 2°

DONT | 7 2 61 1 5 76
KNOW | (7.5) | (3.1) |(58.6) | (2.7) | (4.0)

TOTAL 17 7 132 6 9 171°

The first entry is the obtained data. The number
in parenthesis is the expected number of such
judgements if the source and number of shots
are independent judgements.

*7 other witnesses report 1, 4-5, 5, 6 or 8 shots.

JFK ExHisir F-360

Mr. Brakey. The committee’s analysis of this testimony shows
that out of a majority who could establish a direction, 49 of them—
or 27.5 percent—thought the shots had come from the Book Deposi-
tory; but 21 others—or 11.8 percent—believed that they had come
from the grassy knoll; 30 of them—16.9 percent—thought they had
originated elsewhere; and 78—or 43.8 percent—were unable to tell.

The actual statements of certain witnesses who felt the shots
may have come from somewhere in addition to the Depository may,
however, be more illuminating than statistics, especially in the
case of law enforcement personnel, whose training could be expect-
ed to improve the quality of their judgment.

A Dallas police officer, Bobby W. Hargis, was, for example, riding
a motorcycle to the left and slightly to the rear of the President’s
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limousine. He was questioned by Samuel A. Stern, a Warren Com-
mission counsel. I request at this time, Mr. Chairman, that a copy
of the Warren Commission testimony of Dallas Patrolman Bobby
W. Hargis be entered into the record as JFK exhibit F-644.
Chairman StoxEes. Without objection, it is so ordered.
[The information follows:]
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JFK ExHisiT F-644

TESTIMONY OF BOBBY W. HARGIS

The testimony of Bobby W. Hargis was taken at 3:20 p.m., on April 8, 1964,
in the office of the U.S. attorney, 301 Post Office Building, Bryan and Hrvay
Streets, Dallas, Tex., by Mr. Samuel A. Stern, assistant counsel of the Presi-
dent’s Commission.

Mr. Stean. Will you stand, please.

Do you solemnly swear that the evidence you are about to give shall be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so belp you God?

Mr. Hara1s, Ido.

Mr. Steex. Would you state for the record your name and residence addm

Mr. Harols. Bobby W. Hargis, 1818 Adelaide, Dallas, Tex. i .

Mr. STERN. What is your occupation? Lo

Mr. HArg1s. Police officer.

Mr. STeRN. How long have you been a member of the Dallas Police Depu-e:
ment?

Mr. Hargra. Nine years and about 7 months.

Mr. STERN. And you are now a member of the motorcycle———

Mr. Harars. Division.

Mr. STERN. Division?

Mr. Harars. Yes.

Mr. STERN. Were you a part of the motorcade on November 22d?

Mr, Harors. Yes; I was.

Mr. SteeN. In what position?

Mr. Hanols. I was at the left-hand side of the Presidential limousine.

Mr. STERN. At what part of the President’s car?

Mr. Hargls. Well-—

Mr. StERN. Front, or rear?

Mr. Hagrgrs., Oh. Rear.

Mr. STeEBN. Riding next to Mrs. Kennedy?

Mr. Hagers., Right.

Mr. STERN. Will you describe what occurred or what you observed as th&
limousine turned into Hlm Street?

Mr. Hargis. Well, at the time that the limousine turned left on Elm Street™
I was staying pretty well right up with the car. Sometimes on Elm we couldn't
get right up next to it on account of the crowd, but the crowd was thinning
out down here at the triple underpass, so, I was next to Mrs. Kennedy when I
heard the first shot, and at that time the President bemt over, and Governor
Connally turned around. He was sitting directly in front of him, and a ml
shocked and surprised expression on his face.

Mr. STERN. On Governor Connally’s?

Mr. Harors. Yes; that is why I thought Governor Connally had been shot
first, but it looked like the President was bending over to hear what he had
to say, and I thought to myself then that Governor Connally, the Governor
had been hit, and then as the President raised back up like that (indicating)
the shot that killed him hit him. I don't know whether it was the second or
the third shot. Everything happened so fast.

Mr. STeRxN. But, you cannot now recall more than two shots?

Mr. Harors. That is all that I can recall remembering. Of course, everything
was moving so fast at the time that there could have been 30 more shots that
I probably never would have noticed them.

Mr. Ster~. Did something happen to you, personally in conuectiorn with the
shot you have just described?

Mr, Hare1s. You mean about the blood hitting me?

Mr. STERN. Yes.,
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Mr. Hago1s. Yes; when Pregident Kennedy straightened back up in the car
the bullet him in the head, tbe one that killed him and it seemed like his
head exploded, and I was splattered with blood and brain, and kind of a
bloody water: It wasn’t really blood. And at that time the Presidential car
slowed down. I heard somebody say, “Get going,” or “get going,”

Mr. STERN. Semeone inside—

Mr. Hagro1s. I don't know whetber it was the Secret Service car, and I remem-
bered seeing Officer Chaney. Chaney put his motor in first gear and accelerated
up to the front to tell them to get everything out of the way, that he was coming
" through, and that is when the Presidential limousine shot off, and I stopped
and got off my motorcycle and ran to the right-hand side of the street, behind
the light pole.

Mr. STERN. Just a minute. Do you recall your impression at the time regard-
ing the source of the shots?

Mr. Harois, Well, at the time it qonnded like the shots were right next to me.
There wasn’t any way in the world I could tell where they were coming from.

- but at the time there was something in mv head that said that they probebly
could bave been coming from the railroad overpass, because I thoug’ﬁf since

I had got splattered, with blood—I was just a little back and left of—just a
little bit back and left of Mrs. Kennedy, but I didn't know. ¥ had a feeling
that it might bave been from the Texas Book Depository, and these two places
was the primary place that could have been shot from.

Mr. STERN. You were clear that the sounds were sounds of shots?

Mr. Harois. Yes, sir; I knew they were shots.

Mr. STerN. All right, what did you do then? You say you parked your motor-
cycle?

Mr. Hasgls. Yes. uh-hoh—

Mr. STERN. Where?

Mr. Hagcis. It was to the left-hand side of the street from—south side of Elm
Street.

Mr. STerN. And then what did you do?

Mr. Hagaers. I ran across the street looking over towards the railroad over-
pass and I remembered seeing people scattering and runmng and then I
looked@—— .

Mr. Steen. People on the overpass?

Mr. Harcis. Yes; people that were there to see the President I guess. They
were taking pictures and things. It was kind of a confused crowd. I don't
know whether they were trying to bide or see what was happening or what—
and then I looked over to the Texas School Book Depository Building, and no
one that was standing at the base of the building was—seemed to be looking up
at the building or anything like they knew where the shots were coming
from, so——

Mr. Sterny. How about the people on the incline on the north side of Elm
ftreet? Do you recall their behavior?

Mr. Harcis. Yes; I remember a man holding a child. Fell to the ground and
covered bis child with his body, and people running everywhere, trying to
get out of there, I guess, and they were about as confused as to where the
shots were coming from as everyone else was.

Mr. STERN. And did you run up the incline on your side of Elm Street?

Mr. Hara1s. Yes, sir; I ran to the light post, and I ran up to this kind of a
Iittle wall, brick wall up there to see if I could get a better look on the bridge,
and, of course, I was looking all around that place by that time. I knew it
couldr’t have come from the county courthouse because that place was swarm-
ing with deputy sheriffs over there.

Mr. Ster~. Did you get behind the picket fence that runs from the overpass
to the concrete wall?

Mr. Harois. No.

Mr. STERN. On the north side of Elm Street?

Mr. Harcis. No, no; I don't remember any picket fence.
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Mr. STERN. Did you observe anything then on the overpass, or on the in-
cline, or around the Depository? Anything out of the ordinary besides people
running?

Mr. HaraIs. No; Ididn’t. That is what got me,

Mr. STeErN. So, at that point you were still uncertain as to the direction of
the shots?

Mr. Hagrors. Yes, uh-huh.

Mr. STERN. Then, what did you do? ‘

Mr. Harols. Well, then, I thought since I had looked over at the Texas
; Book Depository and some people looking out of the windows up there, didn’t

seem like they knew what was going on, but none of them were looking towards,

or near anywhere the shots had been fired from. At the time I didn’t know,
but about the only activity I could see was on the bridge, on the railroad

bridge so— ] . .

Mr. STERN. What sort of activity was that?

Mr. Haro1s. Well, the people that were up there were just trying to get a
better look at what was happening and was in a haze and running, or in a con-
fused fashion, and I thought maybe some of them had seen who did the shoot-
ing and the rifie. : :

Mr. 8txeN. Then what did you do? : .

Mr. Harcis. Then T got back on my motorcycle, which was still running, -
and rode underneath the first underpass to look on the opposite side in order
to see if I could see anyone running away fromn the scene, and since I didn’t
see anyone coming from that direction I rode under the second underpass,
which is Stemmons Expressway and went up around to see if I could see
anyone coming from across Stemmons ‘and back that way, and I couldn't

_ see anytbing that was of a suspicious nature, so, I came back to the Texas
" School Book Depository. At that time it seemed like the activity was cen-
tered around the Texas School Book Depository, so, that is when I heard
someone say, one of the sergeants or lieutenants, I don’t know, “Don’t let any-
one out of the Texas School Book Depository,” and so, I went to a gap that
bhad not been filled, which was at the southwest corner.

AMr. STERN. And you remained there until you were relieved?

Mr. Harers. Yes.

-Mr. STERN. Anything else that you haven’t told us that you think is relevant

to our inquiry? :

Mr. Harcis. No; I don’t believe so. N

Mr. STERN. Thank you very much, Mr. Hargis.

The reporter will transcribe your testimony and bave it available for you
to read and sign if you care to. Otherwise, you may waive your right to
review and sign the testimony and she will mail it direct-to the Commission,
whichever you prefer. It is entirely your option.

Mr. Harars. Well; it really doesn't make any difference. It is more or
less what you all think is best.

Mr. STERN. It's entirely up to you.

Mr. Harars. Well, how long will it be until she fixes it up?

Mr. STERN. Well, off the record.

{Discussion off the record.)

Mr. SteN. On the record. ) ) :

Mr. Hagois. All right. Well, just go ahead and I will just let you go ahead
and send it in without the signature.

Mr. STERN. Thank you very much, Mr. Hargis.
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Mr. BrLAakey. Mr. Stern asked Officer Hargis to describe what
occurred. Mr. Hargis said:

I was next to Mrs. Kennedy when I heard the first shot, and at that time the
President bent over, and Governor Connally turned around.

Mr. Hargis was then asked if anything unusual had happened to
him during the shooting. He replied:
Yes; when President Kennedy straightened back up in the car the bullet (hit) him

in the head, the one that killed him and it seemed like his head exploded, and I was
splattered with blood and brain.

In describing this scene, Mr. Hargis was interrupted by Mr.
Stern, who asked about the direction of the shots. Mr. Hargis
replied:

Well, at the time it sounded like the shots were right next to me. There wasn't
any way in the world I could tell where they were coming from, but at the time
there was something in my head that said that they probably could have been
coming from the railroad overpass, because I thought since I had got splattered * * *
I had a feeling that it might have been from the Texas Book Depository, and these
two places was (sic) the primary place that could have been shot from.

After the shooting, Mr. Hargis stated that he saw a man holding
a child fall to the ground at the base of the incline and cover his
child. He also saw other people running. I request at this time, Mr.
Chairman, that JFK exhibit F-661 be entered into the record and
appropriately displayed.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record at this point.

[The information follows:]

JFK Exsisir F-661



508

Mr. Brakey. It is a photograph apparently of what Mr. Hargis
.savsllz Mr. Hargis himself stopped his motorcycle and ran up the
incline.

The man Officer Hargis saw lying on the ground was probably
William Eugene Newman. I would, at this time, Mr. Chairman,
request that a copy of Mr. Newman’s statement to the Dallas
County Sheriff’'s Department be entered into the record as JFK
exhibit F-645.

Chairman Srtokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record at this point.

[The information follows:]

VOLUNTAAZSTATE. & A Jodw Aven Pora iy 30

o2
SOBRICP'S DRPARTMINT Q/
COUNTY OF DALLAS, TIINAS
Befons e, the wadersigned suchoriey, on chis 1he 2210, doy of IQVORNET 4 1y g 63

Pomenally sppasend 11111108 Bucone Newman Addoess. 18 Hg fjorondon, Dallas,

AgomaZ2 | Phane No W 8-0082

Deposss snd soye- Todoy at about 12145 pa I was stond in & group of le
on Ll StTaet moar tho uveet oa; ogp‘:m consrate f&mu vhen tiw mu-t'o
ear turned left off louston Straeat cate Hlm Strect. Wa weare stand. at the

&-ﬁ’dm.‘hﬁu-c“‘l 2d .d-d . AD.!’—“—
Comassion Exarerr No. 2003—-Continued - -

JFK Exhibit F-645
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The Newmans were observing the motorcade from the curb near
the west end of the concrete standard on Elm Street. Mr. Newman
gave this description of their actions after hearing the shots:

Then we fell down on the grass as it seemed that we were in direct path of fire
* * * I thought the shot had come from the garden directly behind me, that was on
an elevation from where I was as 1 was ri Et on the curb. I do not recall looking
towgrd the Texas School Book Depository. I looked back in the vicinity of the
garden.

Abraham Zapruder was standing with his 8 millimeter motion
picture camera on a concrete abutment on the grassy knoll, just
beyond the Stemmons Freeway sign. Here I would request that
JFK exhibit F-155 be entered into the record again and appropri-
ately displayed.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record again at this point.

[The information follows:]

JFK Exuisir F-155

Mr. BrLakey. It shows Mr. Zapruder as he is taking his motion
picture. I would also ask at this time, Mr. Chairman, that a copy of
Mr. Zapruder’s Warren Commission deposition be entered into the
record as JFK exhibit F-646.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record.

[The information follows:]

A6=-379 O - 70 = 33
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JFK ExHisiT F-646

TESTIMONY OF ABRAHAM ZAPRUDER

The testimony of Abraham Zapruder was taken at 1 p.m., on July 22, 1964, in
the office of the U.S. attorney, 301 Post Office Building, Bryan and Ervay Streets,

Dallas, Tex., by Mr. Wesley J. Liebeler, assistant counsel of the President's
Commission.

Mr. LieBeLER. Mr. Zapruder, would you stand and take the oath, please?

Do you solemnly swear this testimony you are about to give will be the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. ZaPrUDER. I do.

Mr. LiesrLER. My name is Wesley J. Liebeler.

Mr. ZaprUDER. What is your name?

Mr. LIEBELER. Wesley J. Liebeler [spelling] L-i-e-b-e-l-e-r. I am an attorney
on the staff of the President’s Commission on the Assassination of President
Kennedy. I have been authorized to take your testimony by the Commission
pursuant to authority granted to the Commission by Executive Order 11130
dated November 29, 1963, and the joint resolution of Congress, No. 137.

Under the rules of the Commission you are entitled to have your attorney
present, should you desire to have him here. You are entitled to 3 days’ notice
of the hearing and you need not answer any questions you think would violate
any rights or privileges that you may have. Did you receive the 3 days’ notice
of the hearing?

Mr. ZaprUDER. I was out of town—I was in New York and my secretary
calied—she called me and told me that she made an appointment for me and
that’'s about all that I know, Mr. Liebeler. The other proceedings—I don't
know.

Mr. LieBerer. I assume that you are willing to go ahead with your testimony
today since you are here.

Mr. ZarRUDER. Yes, I am.
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Mr. LieseLER. Would you state your full name for the record, please?

Mr. ZaprUDER. Abrabam Zapruder.

Mr. LeseLeR. That’s spelled [spelling] Z-a-p-r-u-d-e-r? Is that correct?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes.

Mr. LiepzLER. What is your address?

Mr. ZaprUDER. Home address?

Mr. LieseLER. Yes.

Mr. ZAarrUDER. 3909 Marquette.

Mr. LieBrLER. Here in Dallas?

Mr. ZarruDEB. In Dallas—yes. N

Mr. LIEBeLER. Are you in business here in Dallas, Mr. Zapruder? T

Mr. ZarrUDER. Yes.

Mr. LiererER. What business are you in?

Mr. Zarruper, Manufacturing ladies dresses.

Mr. Lieserer, The manufacture of ladies dresses? )

Mr. ZAPRUDIR. Yes. B

Mr. Lieserer. I understand that you took some motion pictures at the time
of the assassination?

Mr. ZarrUDER. That's correct. .

Mr. Lserer. Could you tell us about the circumstances under which you did
that, where you were at the time and what happened?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes.

Mr. Lieserer. And what you saw. ,

Mr. ZareUDEZR. Well, of course, what I saw you have on film, but that was -
the day, November 22, it was around 11:30. In fact, I didn’t have my camera
but my secretary asked me why I don’t have it and I told her I wouldn't have
a chance even to see the President and somehow she urged me and I went home
and got my camera and came back and first I thought I might take pictures
from the window because my building is right next to the building where the
alleged assassin was, and it’s just across—501 Elm Street, but I figured—I may
go down and get better pictures, and I walked down, I believe it was Elm
Street and on down to the lower part, closer to the underpass and I was trying
to pick a space from where to take those pictures and I tried one place and it
was on a narrow ledge and I couldn’t balance myself very much. I tried another
place and that had some obstruction of signs or whatever it was there and
finally I found a place farther down near the underpass that was a square of
concrete—I don’t know what you call it—maybe about 4 feet high.

Mr. Lieserer. I show you a picture that has been marked Hudson Exhibit No.
1 and ask you if you can in fact see yourself in that pictare?

Mr, ZaPrUDER. Let me see—there it is here. That's me standing there—there's
a girl—that’s where I was standing. .

Mr. LieseLER. You are pointing out a concrete abutment that comes up im-
mediately to the right of the sign that reads “Stemmons Freeway, Keep Right"?

Mr. ZaprupER. That’s right. That’s the girl behind me—that’s my girl that
works in my office. She was up there, too.

Mr. LiEBeLER. So, you and this girl are shown standing on top of this concrete
abutment there? )

Ar. ZarrUDER. That's right—she was right behind me and that’s from where I
took the pictures.

Mr. LieserEe. Then, you can actually see yourself in this picture, can't you?

Mr. ZaPRUDER, Well, I can’t distinguish myself being—I know I was there.

Mr. LieBeLeR, Do you recognize that this picture was taken at the time you
were there? : ‘ :

Mr. ZarruDER. Yes; I was there and X would say this couldn’t be anybody else,
unless—If this is an authentic photograph and it isn’t composed now or
changed—I would say that's me. That's the first time I bave seen that
Were these pictures ever published in a magazine—there were pictures like
that I suppose—actually?

Mr. Leserer. This picture here is in fact one of a series of pictures that is
being sold down here in Dallas by a fellow named Willis, I believe his name is
Phil Willis. He has a series of slides that are available and it’s picture No.
of those slides in which you can see yourself back there.
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Mr. ZaPrUDER. That must be it because there's another couple back there—I
took sowe from there and I was shooting some of the pictures to start my roll
from the beginning. I didn't want to have a blank and I shot some, in fact,
they have it—the Federal Bureau of Investigation have those pictures.

Mr. LieBeLER. As you stood there on this abutment with your camera, the
motorcade came down Houston Street and turned left on Elm Street, did it not?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. That’s right.

Mr. Lieseres. And it proceeded then down Elm Street toward the triple
underpass; is that correct? )

Mr. ZarrUDER. That’s correct. I started shooting—when the motorcade started
coming in, I believe I started and wanted to get it coming in from Houston
Street.

Mr. LieeLER. Tell us what happened as you took these pictures.

Mr. ZarrUDER. Well, as the car came in line almost—I believe it was almost in
line—I was standing up here and I was shooting through a telephoto lens,
which is a zoom lens and as it reached about—I imagine it was around here—
I heard the first shot and I saw the President lean over and grab himself like
this (holding his left chest area).

Mr. LieBeLER. Grab himself on the front of his chest?

Mr. ZarrupER. Right—something like that. In other words, he was sitting like
this and waving and then after the shot he just went like that.

Mr. Lieserer. He was sitting upright in the car and you heard the shot and
you saw the President slump over?

Mr. ZaPRUDER. Leaning—leaning toward the side of Jacqueline. ¥or a moment
I thought it was, you know, like you say, “Oh, he got me,” when you hear a
shot—you’ve heard these expressions and then I saw—I don’t believe the Presi-
dent is going to make Jokes like this, but before I had a chance to organize my
mind, I heard a second shot and then I saw his head opened up and the blood
and everything came out and I started—I can hardly talk about it [the witness
cryingl.

Mr. Lieserer. That's all right, Mr., Zapruder, would you like a drink of water?
Why don’t you step out and have a drink of water?

Mr. ZarrUpER. I'm sorry—I'm ashamed of myself really, but I couldn’t help it.

Mr. LiEBeLEr. Nobody should ever be ashamed of feeling that way, Mr. Za-
pruder. I feel the same way myself. It was a terrible thing.

Let me go back now for just a moment and ask you how many shots you
heard altogether.

Mr. ZarrUuDER. I thought I heard two, it could be three, because to my esti-
mation I thought he was hit on the second—I really don’t know. The whole
thing that ha$ been transpiring—it was very upsetting and as you see—IX got a
little better all the time and this came up again and it to me looked like the

" second shot, but I don’t know. I never even heard a third shot.

-Mr. LreserLer. You didn’t hear any shot after you saw him hit?

Mr. ZaprUDER. I heard the second—after the first shot—I saw him leaning
over and after the second shot—it’s possible after what I saw, you know, then I
started yelling, “They killed him, they killed him,” and Y just felt that some-
body had ganged up on him and I was still shooting the pictures until he got
under the underpass—I don’t even know how I did it. And then, I didn’t even
remember how I got down from that abutment there, but there I was, I guess,
and I was walking toward—back toward my office and screaming, “They killed
him, they killed him,” and the people that I met on the way didn’t even know
what happened and they kept yelling, “What happened, what happened, what
happened?” It seemed that they had heard a shot but they didn’t know exactly
what had happened as the car sped away, and I kept on just yelling, “They
killed him, they killed him, they killed him,” and finally got to my office and my
secretary—I told her to call the police or the Secret Service—I don't know what
she was doing, and that’s about all. I was very much upset. Naturally, I
couldn’t imagine such a thing being done. I just went to my desk and stopped
there until the police came and then we were required to get a place to develop
the films. I knew I had something, I figured it might be of some help—I didn’t
know what. .

As to what happened—I remember the police were running behind me. There
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were police running right behind me. Of course, they didn’t realize yet, I
guess, where the shot came from—that it came from that height.

Mr. LIEBELER. As you were standing on this abutment facing Elm street, yon
say the police ran over behind the concrete structure behind you and down the
railroad track behind that, is that right?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. After the shots?

Mr. LifpeLEr. Yes. )

Mr. ZarrUDER. Yes—after the shots—yes, some of them were motoreycle cops— °
I guess they left their motorcycles running and they were running right behind °
me, of course, in the line of the shooting. I guess they thought it came from -
right bebind me.

Mr. Lieperes. Did you have any impression as to the direction from which
these shots came?

Mr. ZarruDER., No, I also thought it came from back of me. Of course, you
can’t tell when something is in line—it could come from anywhere, but being
1 was here and he was hit on this line and he was hit right in the head—I saw
it right around bere, so it looked like it came from here and it could come trom

there.

" Mr. LieserER. All right, as you stood here on the abutment and looked down
into Elm Street, you saw the President hit on the right side of the head and you
" thought perhaps the shots had come from behind you?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Well, yes.

Mr. Liegeres. From the direction behind you? ) :
Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes, actuslly—I couldn’t say what I thought at the moment,
where they came from—after the impact of the tragedy was really what I saw
and I started and 1 said—yelling, “They’ve killed him”—I assumed that they
came from there, because a8 the police started running back of me, it looked like

it came from the back of me.

Mr. LreseLER. But you didn’t form any opinion at that time as to what diree- -
tion the shots did@ come from actually?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. No.

Mr. LizBeLER. And you indicated that they could have come also from behind
or from any other direction except perhaps from the left, because they could
have been from behind or even from the front.

Mr. ZaPrUDER. Well, it could have been—in other words if you have a point—
you could hit a point from any place, as far as that’s concerned. I have no way
of determining what direction the bullet was going.

Mr. LieserleR. Did you form any opinion about the direction from which the
shots came by the sound, or were you just upset by the thing you had seen?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. No, there was too much reverberation. There was an echo
which gave me a sound all over. In other words that square is kind of—it had
a sound all over, :

Mr. LIEBeLER. And with the buildings around there, too?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes, the reverberation was such that a sound—as it would
vibrate—it didn’t vibrate so much but as to whether it was & backfire—in other
words, I didn’t from the first sound, from him leaning over—I couldn’t think
it was a shot, but of course, the second—TI think it was the second shot. I don’t
know whether they proved anything—they claim he was hit—that the first
bullet went through him and hit Connally or something like that—I don't know
‘bow that is.

Mr. LigpeLER. Well, there are many different theories about that. One thing
I would like you to do now—we have a series—a little book here that is Commis-
sion Exhibit No. 885 and it consists of a number of frames from motion pictures
and I want to show you certain numbers of them which are important to our
work and ask you if those look like they were taken from your film and if in
fact you could recognize it as you look through this book that these are individual
frame-by-frame pictures of the pictures that you took.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes, they are frame by frame and they weren't very clear, for
the simple reason that on the telephoto lens it’s good to take stills—when you
move—did you ever have binoculars and every time you move everything is
exaggerated in the move—that’s one reason why they are kind of blurred—the
movement. Now, you want me to identify whether these are my pictures?
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Mr. LIEBELER. Yes, specifically, I first call your attention to No. 185. This is
No. 1835 on the back of it and will you look at the whole book and identify it
if you can and tell us that those are the pictures that—that those appear to
be the pictures or copies of the pictures that you took from your motion picture
camers?

Mr. ZarrupER. Well, I would say this, they look like~—if they were taken from
the film I had@—these are the ones. I mean, I don’t know how to express myself.

Mr. LzseLER. Well, they were:

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Well, it looks like them—that’s when they turned in from Elm
Street. Is that it? I'm trying to visualize it. This is taking it from the
opposite side of me, is it, where I would have been taking it, because I see this
structure—I have been around there and—or these—this couldn’t be here—
where did they get this in there—how did they get this in there, if I was taking
the pictures where did they get this in there? That shouldn’t be there.

Mr. Ligserer. This is the thing back up behind on Dealy Plaza, I think, isn't
it?

Mr. ZarrupEB. They have one there, too?

Mr. LixBerLER. Yes, I think there is. Now, if you will look at Hudson Exhibit
No. 1, you will see that there is some kind of concrete structure there and is
‘a different kind from that figure. It has bigger holes in it.

Mr. ZaPrUDER. That's right—in the back of this here, that's where it is—
that’s what I thought it was—that’s where I got mixed up.

Mr. LieBeLER. You thought that the concrete latticework on the individual
pictures in Commission Exhibit No. 8856——

Mr. ZaPrUDER. Now I see it—that’s where they have moved now the flowers
and all that.

Mr. LiEBELER. Yes—I have to state this for the record-—so they can under-
stand what we are talking about—you confused it with the concrete lattice-
work shown in the background in the individual photographs in Commission
Exhibit No. 885, with the larger and obviously different concrete strmcture in
the background of Hudson Exhibit No. 1?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes, that—there is Elm Street there—this is a coraer.

Mr, LieBeLER. Now, specifically here—let me show you the ones that have
been numbered 185 and 186 and see if you can recognize those. This is 185 here
that we are looking at now—of Commission Exhibit No. 883,

Mr. ZaprUDER. Yes. This is where he came in from Houston Street and turned
there.

Mr. LreBeLEB. Yes ; and they are going down Elm Street now?

Mr. ZAPrRUGDER. Yes; this is before—this shouldn’t be there—the shot wasn’t
fired, was it? You can’t tell from here?

Mr. LIEBELEB (Do response).

Mr, ZarrUDER. I believe it was closer down here where it happened. Of
course, on the film they could see better but you take an 8 millimeter and you
enlarge it in color or in black and white, you lose a lot of detail. I wish I had
an enlarger here for you. :

Mr. LIeBeLER. In any event, frame No. 185 does look like it’s one of the frames,
sir?

Mr. ZaprUDER. Yes.

Mr, LeseLER. And 186 is similar also?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes.

Mr. LieBerER. Now, I've got a list of them here that I want to ask you about—
picture 207 and turn on over to this picture. It appears that a sign starts
to come in the picture—there was a sign in the picture.

Mr. ZarrUDER. Yes; there were signs there also and trees and somehow—I
told them I was going to get the whole view and I must have.

Mr, LiepeLER. But the sign was in the way?

Mr. ZAPrUDER. Yes; but I must have neglected one part—I know what has
happened—I think this was after that happened—something had happened.

Mr. LiEBerER. Do you remember when you looked at your pictures yourself,
do you remember that there was a sign that does appear between the camera
and the motorcade itself and you can see the motorcade for a while and the
slgn comes in the view?
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Mr. ZaAPRUDER. That's right.

Mr. LieBeLER. And the motorcade comes behind it. Now, what about picture
No. 210—however—there is no No. 210 in here.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. No. .

Mr. LieseLer. How about No. 222? Now, in No. 222 you can see the Presi-
dent’s car coming out from behind the sign.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes.

Mr. LieBELER. And you can see Governor Connally right there in that center
seat, I believe?

Mr. Zarruper. Yes; Governor Connally—yes—these are all the same pic-
tures~—I remember the car was kind of buried and I was kind of low and I don’t
know how I got that view—I didn’t get just the full view of the shot.

Mr. LieBeren. Let's turn to 225 and there the car is coming further out from
behind the sign.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes.

Mr. LreBeLER. Is that still the same part of the sequence?

Mr. ZAPRUDER., Yes.

Mr. Lieserer. You can now see the President for the first time.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes; that’'s the President.

Mr. LieBeLER. The President appears to have his hand up by his throat as he
is Just coming from behind the sign.

Mr. ZarrUDER. Yes; it looks like he was hit—it seems—there—somewhere
behind the sign. You see, he is still sitting upright.

Mr. LiesfrER. Yes; he’s sitting up and holding his hand up.

. Mr. ZarrUDER. Do we have the sequence—the next frames?

Mr. LieBeLER. Yes; it will be No. 227 and his hand comes up even more and
he starts to move a little to his left.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Apparently. And they started speeding the car then to—but
he is still sitting 'up here. Is that still the President here?

Mr. LieBeLER. Yes; in picture No. 228—he still appears to have his hand up
and in No. 229 it’s even more pronounced.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes.

Mr. LieBELER. As the car keeps coming up from behind and in picture 230 he has
raised both hands up.

Mr. ZaPRUDER. It looks to me like be went like this-—did he go to his throat—
I don’t remember—I thought he went like this [holding both hands on the left
side of his chest]. Did it show?

Mr. LieBeLER. Let’s turn over to picture 231 here—these still appear to be the
same sequence of pictures, do they not?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes; you get about 16 per second and I think my camera was
moving a little fast, maybe 18 frames per second. You see, we have a lot of
pictures on there.

Mr. LieBerer. And 235 is there.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes; we've got that.

Mr. LieBereR. In 235 both hands are up by his throat there or up to the top
of his chest and Mrs. Kennedy is looking at him.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. To me it looks like it.

Mr. LieBeLER. You mean it looks to you as though he moved a little more
sharply perhaps?

Mr. ZarrRUDER. Toward her—there are so many frames, of course, this is
probably his first reaction, but he leaned over—it would be after the shot was
fired, after I heard a sound, he went like this [leaning to the left and holding
both hands to the left side of his chest].

Mr. LieBeLER. He moved over to his left and pulled his hands there?

Mr, ZAPRUDER. Yes; he moved to the left and pulled his hands somewhat in
this direction.

Mr. LieseLer. Does picture 235 appear to be one of the pictures that was taken
from your sequence?

Mr. ZarrUDER. Yes.

Mr. L1EBELER. How about 240—Ilet’s turn over to 240 and there he has turned
his head toward the left a little bit more.

Mr. ZarrRUDER. There’s only about 100 frames—they are so close.
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Mr, LiesereR. Five frames?

Mr. ZAPrUDER. Five frames is nothing—I believe.

Mr. Lizserer. How about 249?

Mr. Zarruper, No. 249—I1 just wonder if it was the motion that he went back
with that I don’t remember—it looks like he has got his hand on his head—I
don’t remember seeing that. Of course, the pictures would show.

Mr. Lizrzrre. Yes; when you pick one of them out it’s hard to break it down
and pick them out.

Mr. ZarPRUDER. Yes; it's hard. We run them in single frames—and to get
the main shot—it’'s hard.

Mr. Lizngrer. Now, let’s turn over to picture 255—these all do look like they
are from your film?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes; they are—I know this—I have seen it so many times.
In fact, I used to have nightmares. The thing would come every night—I wake
up and see this.

Mr. LIEBeLER. What about 255—what about that one?

Mr. ZarrupER. That’s still the same series.

Mr, Lieseres. That's still the same series—they keep moving along.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes.

Mr. LirseLER. And let’s 100k at No. 213—as we go along here—then he does
start moving sharply to the left.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes; when you take it frame by frame, it could have been just
2 or 3 seconds, but the impression was that he was leaning over and not just
sitting there and looking over that and grabbing himself at the left side.

Mr. LIesrLER. Yes; moving toward Mrs. Kennedy.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. That's what impressed me. Now, what nrumber are you on?

Mr. LieBeLER. 313—Yyou remember that one?

Mr..ZaPrUDER. That was—that was the -horrible one.

Mr. LieBeLER. It appears to you then, that this book of pictures here as you
look through it, are your pictures?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes.

Mr. LieseLER. Now, Mr. Zapruder, after you had the film developed I under-
stand Mr. Sorrels from the Secret Service came over and helped you get the
films developed and you gave two copies of your films to Mr. Sorrels, is that
correct?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes. One we have sent to Washington the same night and one
went over for the viewers of the FBI on Ervay Street.

Mr. LIEBELER. That’s the Secret Service?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. The Secret Service—I brought one roll there and they told
me to dispatch it by Army plane or I don’t know what they had done with it
but it was supposed to have gone to Washington and one of them, I believe,
remained here with Mr. Sorrels. He came to my office quite & few times to
show them to different people.

Mr. LiesererR. Now, I understand that you, yourself, retained. the original
film?

Mr. ZarrUDER. No; I don't have that at all—I don’t have any at all. They
were sold to Time and Life magazines.

Mr. LIeBeLER. You sold that to Life magazine?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. Yes.

Mr. LieserLER. The Commission is interested in one aspect of this and I
would like to ask you if you would mind telling us how much they paid you

" for that film.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. For the film?

Mr. LIEBELER. Yes.

Mr. ZaprUDER. Well, I just wonder whether I should answer it or not because
it involves a lot of things and it’s not one price—it’s a question of how they are
going to use it, are they going to use it or are they not going to use it, so I will
say I really don’t know how to answer that.

Mr. LieBererR. Well, I am not going to even urge you to answer the question.
We will ask it and if you wonld rather not answer it—the Commission feels
it would be helpful.

Mr. ZAPRUDER. I received $25,000, as you know, and I have given that to the
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Firemen’s and Policemen’s Benevolence with a suggestion for Mrs. Tippit.
You know that?

Mr. LiEseLEB. 1 don't know that—you received $25,000?

Mr. ZapProDER. $25,000 was paid and I have given it to the Firemen’s and
Policemen’s Fund.

Mr. LIEBELER. You gave the whole $25,000?

Mr. ZaPruoER. Yes. This was all over the world. I got letters from all over

- the world and newspapers—I mean letters from all over the world. It was all
over the world—I am surprised-—that you don’t know it—I don’t like to talk
about it too much.

Mr, LiereLeER. We appreciate your answer very much.

Mr. ZarrUDER. 1 haven't done anything, the way I have given it, at a time
like this.

Mr. LieserkR. I want to tell you, you may not be aware of it yourself, but I
want to tell you that your fillm has been one of the most helpful things to the
work of the Commission that we could possibly have had because it has enabled
us to study the various positions of the people in the car and to determine by
comparing it with the reenactment—by comparing it to the view from the
window of the building, to develop with a fair degree of accuracy the facts here.

Mr. ZaprUDER. I understand—and I am willing to be helpful but I am sorry
it had to be on an occasion like this. I am willing to be helpful but I wish this
would never have happened. L

Mr. LiEseLER. Yes; that’s right.

Mr. ZareUDER. I know they have taken my camera to Washington.

Mr. LIEBeLER. It was a Bell & Howell camers, isn’t that right?

Mr. ZAPRUDER. That'’s right.

Mr. LIEBELER. And you turned it over to the FBI and they have made tests on
it?

. Mr. ZarruDER. Yes; and then Bell & Howell wanted it for their archives and

I thought they were through with it and let them have it. In return, they gave
me, not for my personal use, but a sound projector which was given to the
Golden Age Group. It's a place where old folks have a home. I asked them
to donate something. I didn't want the camera. I didn’t want anything for
myself. Then the FBI wanted the camera again and I referred them to the
Bell & Howell people.

Mr. LIEBELER. Yes; the FBI asked for the camera back because the Commis-
sion wanted to determine whether there was any difference in the frame speed
as the camera unwound itself, as it went along.

Mr. ZAPrUDER. Well, they claimed they told me it was about 2 frames fast—
instead of 16 it was 18 frames and they told me it was about 2 frames fast in
the speed and they told me that the time between the 2 rapid shots, as I under-
stand, that was determined—the length of time it took to the second one and
that they were very fast and they claim it has proven it could be done by 1 man.
You know there was indication there were two?

Mr. Lieseier. Your films were extremely helpful to the work of the Commis-
sion, Mr. Zapruder.

Mr. ZaprUpER. I am only sorry I broke down—I didn’t know I was going to do it

Mr. Lieseres. Mr. Zapruder, I want to thank you very much, for the Com-
mission, for coming down. It has been very helpful.

Mr. ZarrUDER Well, I am ashamed of myself. I didn’t know I was going
to break down and for & man to—but it was a tragic thing, and when you
started asking me that, and I saw the thing all over again, and it was an awful
thing—I know very few people who had seen it like that—it was an awful
thing and I loved the President, and to see that happen before my eyes—his
head just opened up and shot down like a dog—it leaves a very, very deep
sentimental impression with you; it's terrible.

Mr. LieserE. Well, you don’t have to feel ashamed about that at ell, and
thank you very much. I enjoyed meeting you very much.

Mr. ZarrupeER. All right, any time you want some more help you can call on
me and I will be glad to come in.

Mr. L1eBerER. All right, thank you a lot.

Mr. ZaPrRUDER. Goodbye.
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Mr. BLAKEY. Mr. Zapruder was questioned by Warren Commis-
sion counsel, Wesley Liebeler:

Mr. LieBerer. Did you have any impression as to the direction from which these
shots came?

Mr. ZaprUDER. No, I also thought it came from back of me. Of course, you can’t
tell when something is in line—it could come from anywhere,* * *

Mr. Liebeler tried to focus Mr. Zapruder’s memory of the event:

Mr. LieBeLER. But you didn’t form any opinion at that time as to what direction
the shots did come from actually?

Mr. ZarrUDER. No.

Mr. LieBeLER. And you indicated that they could have come also from behind or
from any other direction except perhaps from the left, because they could have been
from behind or even from the front.

Mr. Zapruder then agreed that any direction was possible and
that he had no way of determining the bullet’s course. He did,
however, distinguish between the shots:

Mr. LieBeLER. Did you form any opinion about the direction from which the shots
came by the sound, or were you just upset by the thing you had seen?

Mr. ZaprUDER. No, there was too much reverberation. There was an echo which
gave me a sound all over * * * Yes, the reverberation was such that a sound—as it
would vibrate—it didn’t vibrate so much but as to whether it was a backfire—in
other words, I didn’t from the first sound, from him leaning over—I couldn’t think
it was a shot, but of course, the second—I think it was the second shot * * * (that
gave the reverberations).

Secret Service Agent Paul E. Landis, Jr., wrote a statement on
the shooting, dated November 30, 1963. Mr. Chairman, I would like
to have that document entered into the record as JFK exhibit F-
647.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record.

[The information follows:]
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JFK ExHieir F-647

THE ASSASSINATION OF PHESIDENY JOHN F. KENNEDY
ON NOVEMBER 22, 1963, AT DALLAS, TEXAS

Statement of Special Agent Paul E. landis, Jr., United States Secret
Service, concerning his activities and official duties on November 22, 1963.

On November 22, 1963, I arrived at Love Field Alrpert, Lallas, Texas,
at 11:35 a.m., having travolod from Ft. worth, Texas, to Dallas, ‘lexas, on
poard U. S. Air Force Flight #6970. Upon my arx-ival 1 disembarked from the
aircraft and inmediately walked to where the motorcade vehicles were parked,
Special Agent Sam Kinney was the first person that I recognized, and I remember
speaking to him and standing by the Follow-up car and jokingly asking him if he
could tell me where the Follow~up car was.

After spealdng to Sam, I walked over to Special Agent Win Lawson just
to double check to see if I was still assigned to working the Follow-up car as
had previously been arranged, He was standing by the front right fender of the car
in which the President would be riding, and he told me that I was still to ride
in the Follow-up car.

Only a very few moments later the President's Aircraft was pulling up
to its mooring spot and I moved up to where I would be near the President and
First Lady when they disembariced from the aircraft,

There appeared to be a very large crowd at the airport and most of the -
people were restrained behind a chain-link fence which was about four or five
feet high. On the opposite side of the fence from the crowd thers was a very
narrow sidewalk and curbing which ran along the fence-line.

There were several people on the same side of the feace as ths
President but most of them were photographers.

As soon as the President and First Lady dlsembarked from the Aircraft,
\rs, Kennedy was presented a bouguet of roses. The President was also presented
what appeared to be two hand-drawn charcoal portraits of himself and Mrs. Keanedy
in a black leather and glass folding frame. I believe that this was given to
him by a lady wearing a red coat.

Just after the President received the black leather frame I held out
my hand and he handed it to me. I had been standing just off to Mrs, Kennedy's
left, slightly in front of her. She was on the left side of the President.

At this time the President and First Lady started walking towaxds the
crowd which was restrained behind the fence. On the way, they did stop for a few
seconds to talk to an elderly lady in a wheel chair who was on the field area
about thirty feet from where the above presentations werse made.

They then walked over to the crowd and walked along the fence from

their right to their left, At first I was in front of the President, clearing &
patinay through the photographers and observing the crowd reaching over the fence;

ComuissioN ExuislT 1024—Continued
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Page Two_ ef Statement of Special Agent Paul L. landis, Jr., dated Nov. 30, 1963:

but I noticed that Mrs. Kennedy was moving along slower and becoming separated
from the President so I asked another agent, I don't recall who, to move up
where I was and I dropped back to assist Special Agent Clinton Hill who was next
to Nrs, Kennedy. I continued to keep a pathway clear for Mrs. Kennedy, removing
small hand signs that had been dropped in her pathway on the sidewalk and
oocasionally cautioning to watch out for the curbing. At one point, where the
direction of the fence made a right angle turn to the left of the way we were
moving, I do remember reaching up and holding a fairly large flag away that
someons was waving over the fence. Only a few feet further and the fence and
si:;.:lk made another 90 degree turn in the direction in which we were originally
m - - - -

At this point we stopped momentarily and started in the direction of
the cars which were slightly behind us and had been moving along towards us.
Mrs. Kennedy asked where the President was and SA Hill noticed him continuing
&long the fence shaking hands with the crowd; so Mrs. Kennedy returned to the
fance and did the same.

Only a short distance later the President and First Lady stopped shaking
hands and entered their automobile. I stood by the right rear side until the car
started moving and then hopped on the right rear portion of the right ruaning
board of the Follow-up car. I was standing with my right leg on the running
board and my left leg up over* and inside the Follow=up car. I stayed in this
position until we were leaving the Airport area and remarked that, "I might as
well get all the way in, ® and I did so. I glanced at my watch but I dontt
recall the time,

Special Agents Glen Bennett and George Hickey were seated to my left
respectively in the rear of the Follow-up car. Mr. David Powers was seated
directly in front of me in the center portion of the Follow-up car and Mr. Kezneth
OtDonnell was seated on Mr., Powerts left., Special Agent Sam Kinney was driving
and ATSAIC Hoberts was seated in the right front seat. Special Agents John hReady,
Clinton Hill, and Tim McIntyre were standing on the right frent, left frent, and
left rear portions of the running board, respectively,

The motorcade had not proceeded far when AISAIC roberts asked me to get
back on the outside running board, “Just in case," which I immediately did. The
crowd was about two deep along each side of the road and I would guess that we
were traveling about twenty miles per hour.

As the motorcade proceeded towards the main business section of downtown

Dallas I watched the crowd for aanyone trying to run towards the President's car
or any person who might be holding anything harmful in his hands. I observed

the rooftops and windows of the buildings along the route. On the outskirts of
town most of the buildings wers of a one or two story type structure and very

few people wers on the rooftops. The orowd was three or more deep along the
street as we proceeded towards downtown Dallss with most intersections more
heavily crowded. The outskirts seemed to consist mostly of wsed car lots, junk
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Page Three of Statemont of Special Agent Paul r. landis, Jr., dated Nov. 30, 1963:

dealers, auto parts stores, and this typical type of neighborhcod., At Sne inter-
section there were some Cuban Pickets but I don't recall exactly what their signs
said except that they did have "Cuba" on them.

A little further towards town some people had a sign asking the
President to please stop and shake hands, which he saw as he passed and stopped.
I irmediately ran up to his car as it stopped and assumed a position next to him
and observed the crowd as it merged on the car, especially witching the hands.
¥ost of the people were children but I do remember one of the adult ladies who was
polding the sign, remarking, "It worked, our sign workedi®

At various places along the route I remember Mr, Dave Powers standing
up and taking movies of the Fresident!s car and the crowd,

The closer we came to downtown Dallas the larger the crowds became. At
several places they were forcing their way into the street and there was just
barely enough reom for the cars to get through. There were two motorcycle escorts
on each side of the President!s and the Follow-up car and in several instances
she crowd was so ‘close that the motorcycles could not get through and had to drop
completely behind the Follow-up car. During these instances SA Clint Hill would
mwn up and jump on the left rear bumper of the Presidentt!s car and he wéuld ride
there until the crowd was further back away from the Preaident!s car.

Just before we reached the heart of downtown Dallas, I remember noticing
some new looking, very high, mmilti-—storied skyscrapers and I remarked to Jack
Jeady that there were even people way up on the roof of one. I think the motors
;ade msde a right turn onto Maln Street, as that is the only street sign I saw
ad T bered, I r ber thinking to myself that about every town I know of
:as & Main Street,

Itm not sure how far we traveled on Main Street, tut I do know that
:iis is where the crowd seemed heaviest. The buildings were tall on both sides
»f the street but I didn't notice many people 'in the windows. I continued to
;can the erowds on the street and the buildings along the route. I glanced at
e President's car somewhers along Hain Street and saw Clint Hill again stacding
:n the left rear bumper behind Mrs. Kennedy who was seated to the President's
eft, GCovernor Connally was seated in front of the President and Mrs. Connally
as in froant of Mrs. Kennedy.

The crowd lined both sides of the street and in several places was
#ght out into the sireet leaving barely enough room to get through.

Not long after we turned onto Main Street there was one boy who, I
wuld say, was in his early teens who ran out from the crowd after the President!s
ind Follow-up cars had passed and tried to overtake the President's car. I saw
s ¢oming and tapped SA Beady on the shoulder and pointed towards him. ile was
arrying a camera, SA Ready jumped off the running board, overtook the boy and
:ushed him back into the crowd.
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Page Four of Statement of Special Agent Paul k. landis, Jr., dated Nov. 30, 1963:

When we reached the end of Main Street we turned right and approached
a gradual left turn. As we approached the intersection and while we were turning
left, the crowd seemed to thin and almost disappear around the turn. I then made
8 quick surveillance of a building which was to be on the Presidentts right once
the left turn was completed. It appeared to be the 1ast one in sight. It was a
modernistic type bullding, approximately eight stories high, and it bad large
glass windows. I also seem to recollect orange paneling or siding. None of the
windows were open, and I did not see anyone standing by them. I surmised that the
building was closed or that all its employees wers out on the street corner.

As the President's car continued around the corner, I continued to
survey the crowd along the righthand side of the road and noticed that it was
fairly scattered, with hardly enough people to form a single line. I continued
to look ahead to an overpass over the route we were traveling. At approximately
this point, I would say, the President's car and the Follow-up car had just °
completed their turns and both were straightening out.

At this moment I heard what sounded like the report of a high-powered
rifle from behind me, over my right shoulder. when I heard the sound there was
no question in my mind what it was. My first glance was at the President, as I
was practically looking in his direction anyway. I saw him moving in a manner
which I thought was to look in the direction of the sound, I did not realize
that President Kennedy had been shot at this point. ) "

I immediately returned my gaze, over my right shoulder, toward the
podernistic building I had observed before., with a quick glance I saw nothing
and imsediately started scanning the crowd at the intersection from my right to
ny left. I observed nothing unusual and began to think that the sound had been
that of & fire cracker but I hadn't seen any smoke. In fact, I recall Special
Agent Jack Ready saylng, "what was it? A Fire Cracker?" 1 remarked, "I don't
know; I don't see any smoks." So far the lapsed period of time could aot have
been over two or three seconds.

All during this time I continued to scan the crowd, returning my gaze
towards the President!s car. It must have been another second or two befcre the
next shot was fired because, as I recall having seen nothing out of the ordinary,
I then thought that maybe one of the cars in the motorcade had had a blowout that
had echoed off the buildings. I looked at the right front tire of the Presidentts
car and saw it was all right. I then glanced to see the right rear tire, but
could not because the Follow-up car was too close.

I also thought of trying to run and jump on the President!s car but did
not think I could make it because of the speed at which we were traveling. I
decided I had better stay whers I was so that I would at least be near the First
Lady, to whom I am assigned. I think that it was at this point that I thought,
"Faster, Faster, Faster," thinking that we could not get out of the area scon
enough, However, I don't have any idea as to how fast we were then moving.
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Page Five of Statement of Special Agent Paul k. Landis, Jr., dated Nov, 30, 1963;

I had drewn ny gun, but I am not sure exactly when I did this. I did
leave my suit coat unbuttoned all during the motorcade movement, thinking at the
tize that I could get to my gun faster this way, if I had to.

1 glanced towards the President and he still appeared to be fairly
upright in his seat, leaning slightly toward Mrs., Kennedy with his head tilted
slightly back. I think Mrs. Kennedy had her right arm around the Presidenti's
shoulders at this time, I also remember Special Agent Clinton Hill attempting
to climb onto the back of the President's car,

It was at this moment that I heard a second report and it appeared that
the President's head split open wdth a muffled exploding socund., I can best
describe the sound as I heard it, as the sound you would get by shooting a high
powered bullet into a five gallon can of water or shooting into a mellon. I saw
pieces of flesh and blood flying through the air and the President slumped out of
sight towards Mrs. Kennedy. :

‘The time lapse between the first and second report must have been about
four or five seconds. .

My immediate thought was that the President could not possibly be alive
after being hit like he was, I still was not certain from which direction the
second shot came, but my reaction at this time was that the shot came from some-
where towards the front, right-hand side of the road.

I did not notice anyone on the overpass, and 1 scanned the area to the
right of and below the overpass where the terrain sloped towards the road on
which we were traveling. The only person I recall seeing clearly was a Negro
zale in light green slacks and a beige colored shirt running from my left to right,
up the slope, across a grassy section, along & sidewalk, towards some steps and
what appeared to be a low stone wall. He was bent over while running and I started
to point towards him, but I didn't notice anything in his hands and by this time
we were going under the overpass at a very high rate of speed. I was looking
back and saw a motorcycle policeman stopping along the curb approximately adjacent
to where I saw the Negro running.

After we rode under the overpass I again looked at the President's car
and saw Special Agent Clint Hill lying across the trunk. He was looking back
towards the Follow-up car shaking his head back and forth and gave a thumbs—down
siga with his hand,

ATSAIC Roberts asked if anyone got the exact time of the shooting and
scaeons said®about 12:30 p.m.;" then someone told me to get inside the car and
pulled me by the arm, My sun glasses fell off and Special Agent Bennett handed
them to me, By now we were on &n Lxpresswsy and a few people were standing in
spots along the way waving as we went by.
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Page Six of Statement of Special Agent Paul . Landis, Jr., dated Nov. 30, 1963:

A1SAJC Roberts was telling the other agents in the Follow-up car to
cover vice-Fresident Johnson as soon as we stopped,

Sometime around 12:37 p.m. we arrived at Parkland Memorial Hospital.
1 immediately ran to the left rear side of the President's car, reached-over and
tried to help Urs. Kennedy up by taking hold of her shoulders. She did not want
to let go of President Kennedy whose head she held in hcr lap and she was berding
over him. She said something like, "No, I want to stay with kimt#

Agent Hill had in the meantime opened the left rear dcor of the
Fresidential Convertible, stepped inside and took Mrs. Kennedy by the arm. She
released the Fresident and someons said, "Cover up his head.” Azent Hill took
off his suit coat and coversd up the Fresident's head. I also remeaber Mr. Fowers
leaning in the car and saying, “Oh, Nol, Mr. President! Mr. Presidenti®

By this timo somesone was lifting the President's body out of the right
side of the car., Agent Hill helped Mrs. Kennedy out of the car, and I followed.
¥rs, Kennedy's purse and hat and a cigarette lighter were on the back seat. I
picked thes: three itaems up as I walked through the car and followed Mrs. Kennedy
into the hospital.

Tha President!s body was taken directly to an kmergency Hoom, and X
think I remember Nrs, Kennedy following the people in but coming out almost
irmediately. he door to the Emergency rHoom was closed and I stayed by ¥rs,
Kennedy's side, Someone, in the meantime, had brought a chair for Mrs. Kennedy
to sit in and she sat just outside of the rmerzency Hoom. There were several
people milling around and with the help of a nurse we cleared all unauthorized
personnel out of the immediate area. .

Sonsone came out of the noom.that the President was in and asked if
anyone knew his Blood Type. ASAIC Kellerman and SA Hill immediately reached for
their wallets. ASAIC Kellerman gave the man the information firsi.

At one point someone else came out of the Presidentt!s Room again and
said he was still breathing. Mrs. Kennedy stood up and said, "Uo you mean he ray
1ive?" No one answered. :

Most of the time while in the hospital I stayed right next to Xrs.
Kennedy. ‘ivice, I believs, she went into the Room where the President was; however,
I rezained outside by the door. A short time later I still remsmber several
people standing around, and I asked a doctor for help in clsaring the arca.

At agproximately 2:00 p.m. the President!s body was whesled froz the
hospital in a coffin into an ambulance. Special Agent Andrew Bergsr drove the
azbulance; ASAIC Kellerman and ATSAIC Stout were in the front seat. Mrs. Keanedy,
Adziral PBurkley, and Agent Hill rode in the rear of the ambulance with the

Presidentts body.
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Page Seven of Statement of Special Agent Paul E. landis, Jr., dated Nov. 30, 1963:

I rode in the Follow-up car behind the ambulance which departed the
hospital at 2:04 p.m.

At 2:14 p.m., the Prosident's body arrived at Love rield Airport and
several Secret Service agonts immediately carried it on board U. S. Air Force No.
One via the rear door. I followed on board behind Mrs. Kennedy and then moved to
the forward saction of the plane, I witnessed the swearing in of Freaideat
Johnson &t 2:39 p.m. in the canter compartment on board Air Force #1, and at
2:47 p.m, departed Love Field Airport, Dallas, Taxas, via Air Force No. One, with

rs. Kennedy and the body of the late President Kennedy.

Upon our arrival at Andress Air Force Base, Md., at 5:58 p.m. I helped
carry the late Presideat Kennedy's coffin from Air Force #l. The body was placed
in an ambulaace which departed Androws Air Force Base at approximately 6:10 p.m.,
drivan by Special Agent William Greer. ASAIC Kellerman, Admiral Burkiey, and I
rode in the front seat of the ambulance. Mrs. Kennedy and Attorney General Robert
Zennedy rode in the rear of the ambulance with Prusident Kennedy's body.

The abovs party arrived ai Bethesda Naval Hospital, Bethesda, Md., at
approximately 6:55 p.m. Special Agent Hill and I escorted Mrs. Kennedy to the
17th Floor where we immuediately secured the area. Only hospital personnel
assigned to the area, Kennedy family members and friends, and authorized personnel
ware allowed in the area.

I only left the 17th Floor twice while Mrs. Kennedy was there. Once,
to £ind ASAIC Kellerman in the hospital morgue and give him a telephone message
from Chief Rowley. 1he other time was to find a white House driver.

At 3:56 a.m,, on November 23, 1963, Mrs. Kennedy and Attornsy Genersl
Zobert Kennedy dsparted Bethesda Naval Hospital via ambulance, accompanying the
late President John F. Kennedy's body to the White House. Special Agent william
Sreer was driving and ASAIC Kellerman accompanied, Special Agent Clinton Hill
rode in the first limousine behind the ambulance and I rode in the second lirmousins.

The above Party arrived at the White House ab 4:24 a.m.

it & Ao

Paul E. landis, Jr.
Special Agent
U. S. Secret Service

ComMissioN Exnisir 1024—Continued
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Mr. BLakEy. Mr. Landis was in the follow-up car, behind the
Presidential limousine, on the outside running board on the right.
He may be seen in JFK exhibit 155. He indicated that the first shot
sounded like the report of a high-powered rifle from behind me,
over my right shoulder. According to his statement, the second shot
might have come from a different direction. He said: “I still was
not certain from which direction the second shot came, but my
reaction at this time was that the shot came from somewhere
toward the front, right-hand side of the road.”

Another witness, S. M. Holland, also saw signs of a shot coming
from a group of trees on the knoll. Mr. Chairman, I would like to
enter Mr. Holland’s testimony before the Warren Commission, JFK
exhibit F-648, into the record.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record.

[The information follows:]
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JFK ExHiBiT F-648

TESTIMONY OF S. M. HOLLAND

The testimony of S. M. Holland was taken at 2:20 p.n., on April 8, 1964, in the
office of the U.S. attorney, 301 Post Office Building, Brran and Ervay Streets,
Dallas, Tex., by Mr. Samuel A. Stern, assistant counsel of the President’s
Comnmission. Mr. S. M. Holland was accompanied by his attorney, Mr. Balford
3Morrison. :

Mr. StEr¥. Would you rise please and raise your right hand so as to be
sworn.

Do you solemnly swear the testimony that you are about to give will be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help rou God?

Mr. Howraxp, I do.

Mr. Srery. Sit down, please.

You have recorded Mr. Morrison’s presence?

The RePORTER. Yes.

Mr. STERN. Mr. Holland, you have received a letter from the (‘ommission
asking you to come and testify today?

Mr. Horraxd. Yes.

Mr. STERN. As Fou know, the Commission is {nquiring into all of the facts .
concerning the assassination of President Kennedy and we want your evidence
concerning what you saw at the time of the assassination from the place rou
were standing. 3May we have, for the record, your name and residence address?

Mr. Horraxn. 8. M. Holland, 1119 Lucille Street, Irving, Tex.

Mr. StErN. What is your oceupation? .

Mr. Horraxp. Signal supervisor for Union Terminal Railroad.

Mr. Sterx. Ho'w long have you been employed by that organization?

Mr. Horraxp. Union Terminal since 1938,

Afr. STErN. Notw, on Friday, November 22, will you describe what you did, con-
cerning the President’s visit and where you were.

Mr. Horraxp. Well, about 11:00 o’clock, a couple of policemen aund a plain-
clothesman, came up on top of the triple underpass, and we had some men work-
ing up there, and I knew that they twas going to have a parade, and I left my
office and walked up to the underpass to talk to the policemen. And they
asked me during the parade if I would come back up there and identify peopie
that was supposed to be on that overpass. That is, the railrnad people.

Mr. SteRNX. Where are your offices, Mr. Holland? -

Mr. Horraxp. At the Union Terminal Station,

Mr. Sre=x. Is that within walking distance of the triple overpass?

Alr. HoLraxn. Yes, it is. About—less than a quarter of a mile, a very short
distance. .

Mr. Srerx. And these policemen that you spoke to, there were 3 altozether?

Ar. Horzaxp, Two—there were 2 city policemen and 1 man in plainclothes.
I didn’t talk to bim. I talked to the city policemen.

Mr. Sterx. You don't krow what his affiliation was?

Mr. Horraxn. I know he was a plainclothes detective, or FBI agent or some
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thing like that, but I don't know, and I told himn I would be back and after
lunch I would go up there.

Mr. STERN. Approximately what time did you arrive up there?

.Mr. Horrawno. Oh, I arrived up there, I guess, about a quarter untfl 12,
and I would identify each person that came up there that he worked at the
Union Terminal, and department so-and-so.

Mr. STERN. Whom did you see there at 11:45 when you returned, from then
until 12:30?

Mr. HorLLAND. Well, I would have to try to remember who all was up there then,
There was Mr. Reilly and Mr. R. C. Dodd.

Mr. STERN. Mr. Reilly?

Mr. Horraxnp. Reilly.

Mr. Ster¥. Who was—

AMr. Horraxp, R. C. Dodd, and N. H. Potter and Luke Winburn.

Mr. SteaN. Luke?

Mr. HorraNp, Winburn.

Mr. STERN. Ang-—

Mr. HoLrann. And a fellow by the name of Jobuson, he works in the car
. department.

Mr. StzzrN. Johnson.

Mr. Horuanp. And there was another fellow who worked at the car depart-
ment, tall, blond-headed boy, and I can’t remember his name. .

Mr. SteeN. That makes six people so far. Are these all employees Of———

Mr. HoLraNDd, Yes.

Mr. StTeRN. Of the terminal?

Mr. Horranp. Yes, and they were two men, one of them worked for the
Katy, and one for the T. & P., that I don't know their names, but I do know
that they were railroad people. They were over on business. YWorking on those
business cars, and one of them was a Katy employee, and one was a T. & P.
employee.

Mr. STERN. Could you give me their full names?

Mr. Horraxo, Texas & Pacific, and the Missouri, Kansas, Texas Railroad.

Mr. SterN. You don’t know the names of those particular men?

Mr. Horraxp, No; I don’t.

Mr. StERX. Did you see them here today?

Mr. Horraxp. I know the policemen talked to them and got identlneation
from them.

. Mr. STERY. Yes; but they are not, as far as you know, the two gentlemen
that you saw sitting in the anteroom to the U.S. attorney’s office just before—

Mr. HorrAND. No; neither one of those.

Mr. Sterx. Did you recognize either of those two men?

Mr. Horraxp. One of them is a cabdriver, and the other one is an. electrician
at Union Terminal. The large fellow is a cabdriver.

Mr. Stean. The electrician, do you know hls name?

Mr. Horraxp. Frank Reilly. .

Mr. STERN. There were two other men out there. Perhaps you didm’t notice
them. I spoke to them after I spoke to you.

Mr. HoLrLaND. Well, at the time the parade got started they was, I guess— -
Davey Cowzert was up there, too. . ]
Mr. Stzzw. But, just to finish with the two, you didn’t recognize either of
t.he two people who were in the anteroom a few moments azo as belng people

who were on the overpass that day?

- Mr. HoLLAND. No.

Mr. Steex, All right. |

Ar. Horraxp. There was two people I did recognize and tha(: was the cab-
driver and JMr. Reilly was out there and that policeman, he was up there with
me.

Mr. Ste=N. You recognized the policeman as being the policeman who was
on the triple overpass at the time?

Mr. Horrann, Yes.

Mir. STerN. Fine. Now, another name just occurred to you of someone else.

Mr. Horraxp. Cowzert [spelling] C-o-w-z-e-r-t, Cowzert.

240
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Mr. STeERN. Is he also an employee?

Mr. HorLraxp. Yes; he is.

Mr. STERN. Were all the people there, as far as you know, at the time the
Presidential motorcade——

Mr. Horraxp. Yes.

Mr, SteRN. Came into view?

Mr. HoLraND. One more, if I can remember his name. One that run around
the corner of the fence with me. He was right behind me—why in the world—
he was one of the first ones around the fence when we run around the fence
to what was happening.

Mr. STERN. Before we get to that, how about the police. How many police
officers were on the overpass at the time?

Mr. Horranp. There were two Dallas Police officers up there at that time.

Mr. STERN. Tell me if this is correct, Mr. Holland. At the time the Presi-

_ dential motorcade arrived, to the best of your recollection, on the overpass
there were two uniformed Dallas Police, and the following employees of the
Terminal Co.: Yourself, Mr. Reilly, Mr. Dodd, Mr. Potter, Mr. Winburn, Mr.
Johnson, Mr. Cowzert, and perhaps one other man?

Mr. HoLrLaNDp. That’s right.

Mr, STERN. So, that would be eight including yourself, plus two empbyees of
the railroad. One of the T. & P. and one of the Katy?

Mr. HorraNp., That's right. At that time. Now, like I said a while ago, by the
time they started there was quite a few come up there, but I can’t remember
who it was or their names, because——

Mr. STERN. Before the motorcade started?

Mr. HoLLaND. Before the motorcade started.

Mr. StEry. These were people you recognized as employees? .

Mr. Horraxp. Some of them, and some of them I did not recognize, bnt I
think he was asking for credentials.

Mr. StERN. The uniformed policeman? :

Mr. HoLraND, Yes; one on that side, and one on this side to keep them——

Mr. Sterx. Yes; and did you participate in identifying people as being ter-
minal or raflroad employees?

Mr. Horrano. When they first stnrted arriving, yes; it was my purpose for
going up there.

Mr. Stern. So, that it is fair to say that at the time the President’s motor-
cade torned into this area, there was no one on the overpass that you didn’t
know either ag Terminal Co. employees, or railroad employees, or as a policeman?

Mr. Horraxp. Wouldn't be fair to say that, becanse there was quite a few
came up there right in the last moments.

Mr. STERN. There were? Tell us about that.

Mr. Horraxp. That I couldn’t recognize. There wasn't too many people
up there, but there were a few that came up there the last few wminutes, but
the policemen were questioning them and getting their identification, and—

My, StERN. I8 this just about the time of the motorcade?

Mr. Horrano. Just about the time, or just prior to it, because there was
a few up there that I didn’t-—that I didn’t recognize myseif. .

Mr, Stzen. Had they been, as far as you could tell, checked by the pollce?

Mr. Horraxp. He was checking them as they came on top of the underpass.

Mr. Stzax. Did it seem to you that everybody up there had been checked
by this policeman for identification?

Mr. Horrawo. I think everyone was checked by some person.

Mr. StEmrN. Yes. Can you estimate the number of people that were on the

" overpass immediately as the motorcade came into view?

Mr. Horraxp. Well, I would estimate that there was between 14 to 18 people.

Mr. STerN. Now, where was the motorcade when you first saw it?

Mr. Horzanr. Turned off the Main Street—in front of the county jail.

Mr. SterN. Turning right off of Main onto Houston?

Mr. Hou.mn It was coming down Main and turned off of Main onto Houston.

Ar. SteuN. A% that time will you show me on this drawing where you were
and just mnke a wark and put the No. 1 next to that mark. That is where
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gon w,ere at that time? Ronghly in the middle of the overpass over Em
treet?

Mr. Horraxp. That’s right. '

JMr. STERN. And where, in relation to the concrete fence that—

Mr. Horraxnp, Picket fence or concrete?

Mr. STtERN. No; the concrete.

AMr. Horraxp. Oh, the concrete banister?

Mr. STeRN. The concrete banister. Were you right at the banister?

Mr. HoLraxp. I was; would you like to see the exact location?

Mr. STERN. Yes.

Mr. Horraxnp. This is my son standing in the exact location I was in [indi-
cating].

Mr. StERN. Off the record a moment.

{Discussion off the record.)

AMr. StEeN. Back on the record. Well, then, we'll mark this as Exhlbit B,
reserving Exhibit A for this drawing, and Exhibit B is a photograph you took
on Saturday, November 23, of your son standing in the position at the banister
of the triple overpass where you were at the time the motorcade came into view.

Mr. Houraxo. That’s right.

Mr. Sterx. Fine. That is quite a good picture. At that time, can you
indicate, to the best of your knowledge where other persons were standing on
the overpass, and particularly in relationship to the two police officers who
were on the overpass?

Mr. Horraxp. Well, as well as I remember, one police officer was standing
right behind me, or pretty close behind me.

Mr. Stern. Put a “2” where you believe he was standing. )

Mr. Horraxp. He was standing in close enough so that he could see, but
he could also see the people, and the other policeman, I think, unless he left im-
mediately before this happened—see, when they turpned there, I didn’t turn
around and look back any more, but the last time I saw this policeman he was
standing over here on this side, about {indicating].

Mr. SteaN. Standing alwost directly behind you?

Mr. Horranp. Yes.

Mr. Stery. But, on the otber side of the overpass, facing west?

Mr. Hotraxp. Yes; all this way, across the tracks. See, these are all rail-
road tracks, and he was standing over here on this side iminediately before
this motorcade turned this. Now, after they turned, I don't know, but—Dbecause
I was watching them.

Mr. Stxri. Yes.

Would you put a “3” where you believe he was standing and can you indleute
on there where you believe the other 12 to 15 or 18 people were who were on
the overpass at this time.

sIr. Horraxp. Well—

Mr. Steen. Were they all standing in one group?

Mr. HoLLAND. There. was a pretty close group between this column here,
and this place right in there. In other words, if I can—had a shot of it, we
could find that pretty close. I don’t know that I have one.

Mr. Srxay. What you have indicated on the drawing is on the part of the
overpass from one side of Elm Street to the other.

Mr. Hotraxp. Yes; this is one side of Elm Street, and this would be the
other. If you would get over here there would be a banister or something in
your way, and this is grass out here, and you couldn’t get to get too good a view,

..andmostotthepeoplewastromthisrlghtlnhere over to right in here
[indicating]).

Mr. Steewn. All right. Now—— .

Mr. HorraNp, And this bench runs right along similar to that, np here to
this [indicating]. :

Mr. Sterx. That is a wooden picket tence that you are descrlbln; that Tuny
from the end of the concrete banister?

Mr. Horranp. That's right.

Mr. STeRN. Over to a little——
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Mr. Horraxp. Little house there.

Mr. Stenn. Little—

My, Horraxn., What do they call that thing?

Mr. Morrzsox. I don’t know.

Mr. STERN. Little pavilion? Little concrete pavilion?

Mr. Horraxp. Yes.

Mr. Sterx. Now, what did you obsérve from that point om, Mr. Holland?

Mr. Horraxp., Well, I observed the motorcade when it turned off of Main
Street onto Houston Street and back on Elm Street. There was two young
ladies right across from this sign, which would be, I judge-~would say they
were standing about here [indicating].

Mr. StErxn. Put No. 4 there, please. Fine.

Mr. HoLraxp, And the motorcade was coming down in this fashion. and the
President was waving to the people on this side [indicating].

Mr. StesN. That is the north side of Elm Street?

Mr. Horraxp. Yes; on the north side.

Mr. Stenw, All right.

Mr. Horraxp. And she was looking in this direction [indicating].

Mr. SteEry. “She,” is Mrs. Kennedy?

Mr. Horraxp., His wife. And about that time——

Mr. SterN. Was looking in a southern direction?

Mr. Horraxp. In the southern direction. .

Mr. STeRN. South side of Elm Street?

Mr. HorraxD. Ard about that time he went over like that [lndlcating] and

. put his hand up, and she was stiil lnoking off, as well as I counld tell.

Mr. Stery. Now, when you say, “he went like that,” you leaned forward and
raised your right hand?

Mr. Horraxp. Pulled forward and band just stood llke that momentnrily

Mr. Stzex. With his right hand?

Mr. Horraxp. His right hand; and that was the first report that I henrd.

Mr. Steax. What did it sound like?

Mr. HoLLaxD. Well, it was pretty loud, and naturally, underneath this under-
pass here it would be a little louder, the concussion from underneath {t, it was
a pretty loud report, and the car traveled a few yards, and Govermor Con-
nally turned In this fashion, ltke that [!ndlcadng] with his band out, and
another report.

Mr. STErN. With his right hand out?

Mr, Horraxp. Turning to his right.

Mr, Sterwn. To his right?

Mr. HorLraxp. And another report rang out and he slumped down in his seat,
and about that time Mrs. Kennedy was looking at tbese girls over here [indi-
- cating). The girls standing—now one of them was taking a picture, and the
other one was just standing there, and she turned around facing the President
and Governor Connally. In other words, she realized what was happening, I
) Now, I mean, that was apparently that—she turned back around, and by
- the time she could get turned around he was hit again along in—1I'd say along in

- here [indicating].

Mr. StzeN. How do you know that? Did you observe that? :

Mr. HorLaNDp. I observed it. It knocked him completely down on the floor.
Over, just slumped completely over. That second——

Mr. Stzax. Did you hear a third report?

Mr. HoLraxno. I heard a third report and I counted four shots and about the
same time all this was happening, and in this group of trees—({indicating].

Mr. Stean. Now, you are indicating trees on the north side of Elm Street?

" Mr. HoLraxp, These trees right along here [indicating].
: Mr. Steaxn. Let’s mark this Exhibit C and draw a circle around the trees

you are referring to. .

Mr. Horrann. Right in there. (Indicating.)

There was a shot, a report, I don’t know whether it was a shot. I can’t
say that. And a puff of smoke came out about 6 or 8 feet above the ground
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right out from under those trees. And at just about this location from where I ¢/
was standing you could see that puff of smoke, like someone had thrown a fire-
cracker, or something out, and that is just about the way it sounded. It wasn't

as loud as the previous reports or shots.

Mr. SteRN. What number would that have been in the~——

Mr. HorLraxp. Well, that would—they were so close together.

Mr. STERN. The second and third or the third and fourth?

Mr. Horrawnp. The third and fourth. The third and the fourth.

Mr. StErN. So, that it might have been the third or the fourth?

Mr. Horraxp. It could have been the third or fourth, but there were definitely '/
four reports. .

Mr, Sterr. You have no doubt about that? )

Mr. HoLtanp, I have no doubt about it. I have nmo doubt about seeing that
puff ¢f smoke come out from under those trees either.

Mr. Sresx. Mr. Holland, do you recall making a statement to an agent of
of the FBI several days after?

Mr. Horraxp. I made a statement that afternoon In Sheriff Bill Decker’s
office, and then the Sunday or the Sunday following the Friday, there were
two FBI men out at my house at the time that Oswald was shot.

Mr. Steen. Did you tell them that you heard distinctly four shots at that
time?

My, Horraxp. Yes.

Air. Stzax. You were certain then?

Mr. Horraxwp. I was certain then and I—in that statement I believe that
) A

Mr. Steex. Well, the FBI report that I have sald that you beard either
three or four shots fired togetber, and I gather the impression of the agent
was that you were uncertain whether it was three or four.

AMr. HoLrarD., At the time I made that statement, of course, I was pretty
well shook up, but I told the people at the sheriff’s office, whoever took the state-
ment, that I believed there was four shots, because they were so close together,
and I have also told those two, four, six Federal men that have been out there
that I definitely saw the puff of smoke and heard the report from under those
trees. B

Ar. Stery. Did you realize that these were shots then?

Alr. Horraxn. Yes; I think I realized what was happening out there.

Mr, Steaxn. You did? .

AMr. HoLraxp. When Governor Connally was knocked down in the seat,

Mr. Steax. What did you then do?

Alr, Horrzaxnp. Well, immediately after the shots was fired, I run around the -
end of this overpass, behind the fence to see if I could see anyone up there
behind the fence.

Alr. Sreax~. That is the picket fence?

JMr. HoLranDd. That is the picket fence.

Alr. STERN. On the north side of Elm Street?

Alr. Horxaxp. Of course, this was this sea of cars in there and it was jnst
g big—it wasn't an ioch iu there that wasn't automobiles and I conldn’t see
up in that corner. I ran on up to the corner of this fence dehind the build-
ing. By the time I got there there were 12 or 15 policemen and plainclothesmen,
and we looked for empty shells around there for quite a while, and I left
because I had to get back to the office. I didn't give anyome my name. No
one—didn't anyone ask for it, and it wasn't but an hour or so uatil the deputy
Mmdowntothcoﬁcemdtookmuckupmtheconrmom

Mr. Stxax. Did he know yoa personally?

Mr. HOLLAND. NO, no; he had to find me and find where I was. He didn't
know me, and I doa’t know who told me they wanted me over at the courthouse,
90, I went back up there with him and made out the statement, and made—made
out the stntement before they found out the resuits on the shnts. or hefore that
Oswald had even shot that poticeman.
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I was making out the statement before that, so, it wax immediately after the
motorcade had passed through there.

Mr. STERN. What was your impression about the xource of these noises, if
you bad one?

Mr. HoLLaxp. Well, the impression was that the shuts, the first two or three
shots came from the upper part of the street, now, from where I was.

" Mr. STERN. East on FElm?

Mr. Horraxp. Yes, up in here somewhere. [Indicating.] I didn’t have the
least idea that it was up any higher, hut I thouzht the shot was corning—coming
from this crowd in here {indicating]. That is what it sounded like to me from
where I was.

Mr. Sterx. You are indlcating on this Exhibit C. Why don’t you put a square
around the area that you just pointed to. You had no idw, I take it, that the
shots were coming from your area? . :

Mr. Horraxp. No.

Mr. SteRw. It {a your impression th.xt they did not, could not, as far as the
sound was concerned?

Mr. HOLLAND. As far as the sound was concerned they did not.

Mr. STer¥. Did you see anything on the overpiss that seemed to you any way
unusval?

Mr. Horraxp. Oh, no; no.

Mr. S7eeN. All right. Off the record.

(Of the record.)

Mr. STERN. Back on the record. Now, Mr, Holland, I'm showlug you a copy
of an affidavit which I am marking as Exhibit D. That is the affidavit you made
- that you described a few moments ago?

Mr. Horraxpo. That's right.
Mr. STerN. Would you read that. oL
Mr. Horraxp. “I am signal supervisor for the Unlon 'rerminnl. and I was-
inspecting signal and switches and stopped to watch the parade. I was stand-
ing on the top of the triple underpass and the President’s car was coming doswn
Elm Street, and when they got just about to the arcade, I heard what I thought-
for a moment was a firecracker and he slumped over and I looked over toward
the arcade and trees and saw a puff of smoke come from the trees and I heard
three more shots after the first shot hut that was the only puff of smoke I saw.
I immediately ran around to where I could see behind the arcade and did ot see
anyope running from there. But the pufl of smoke I saw definitely came from
behind the arcade to the trees. After the first shot the President slumped over
and Mrs. Kennedy jumped up and tried to get over in the back seat to him and
then the second shot rang out. After the first shot the Secret Service man
raised up in the seat with a machine gun and then dropped back down In the
seat. And they immedlately sped off. Everything is spinning in my head and
if I remember anything eise later I will come back and tell BilL.”
That is Mr. Decker. And--brother it was, too.
My, Steay. I'm sure It was.
Mr. Horraxn. Stand there and watch two or three men get killed———
Mr. SrzzN. Now, that statement makes clear thnt you heard four shots,
thought you heard four shots at that time?
Mr. Horrasn, Yes.,
Mr. Stexy. All right.
Mr. HoLzaxp. But, two of thewn was rather close together, though.
Mr. STERX. S0 close do you think that might have been one shot?
JMr, Horraxo. No, it was four.
Mr. StexY. Tou are clear there were four? N
Mr. HoLraxn. No; it was diferent sounds, different reports,
- Mr. Srzex. All right. Mr. Morrison, are there apy questions yeu woald like
to ask Mr. Holland to ciarify any points that we discussed?
Alr. Morersox. Mr. Holland, is there anything you might adad to this?
Mr. Horraxd, Well, the only thing that I remembher now that I didn’t thea,
I remember abott the thini car Jown from this fence, there was 2 station wagon
hacked up toward the femce, about the third car down, and a apot, I'd say 3
foot by 2 foot. iooked $0 me like somebody bad been standing there fae 3 i~
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period. ‘I guess if you could count them about a hundred foottracks in that
little spot, and also mud up on the buraper of that station wagon, -

Mr. StzmN. This was a2 car back—parked behind the picket fence? Well,
why don’t you put the Number “53” approximately where that car would have
been.

Mi. HoLLAND. If we could call this the arcade [indicating]——

Mr. Ste=y. All right.

Mr. HoLLAND. And ome, two, three, I think it would have been just about
here [indicating].

Mr. Stenw. Al right.

Mr. Moxrison. That is Elm Street. It would be behind the fence, wouldn’t it?

Mr. Horranp, Well, I have got the fence running up here, and this ear would
be back in there [indicating]. This is the trees out here, which would—and

J

that is approximately the same location as—the car and the trees that I saw -

the smoke would probably be the same location.

Mr. Stemx. All right. And this was a station wagon?

Mr. Horrann, Now, the reason I didn’t think so much about that at the time,
was because there was 3o many people out there, and there was law enforcement
officers and I thought, well, if there is anything to that they would pick that up,
or notice it, but it looks like someone had been standing there for a long time,
because it was muddy.

Mr. Sterre. Tracks you saw in the mud?

Mr. HoLraxno, It was muddy, and you could bave if you could have counted
them, I imagine it would have been a hundred tracks just in that one location.
It was just—

Mr. STeRN. And then you saw some mud on the bumper?

Mr. Horraxp. Mud on the bumper {n two spots.

Mr. SterN. As if someone had cleaned his foot, or——

Mr. HorLranp, Well, as if someone had cleaned their foot, or stood up on the
bumper to see over the fence.

Mr. StERN. I see.

Mr. Horrawp. Because, you couldn’t very well see over it standing down in
the mud, or standing on the ground, and to get a better view you could—

Mr. SteaN. Was there anything else you noticed about this station wagon?

. Mr. Horzaxo. No.

Mr. Stzaw. Do you recall the———

Mr. Horraxnp. They searched all the cars in that location.

Mr. Stezx, Did this occur to you——

AMr. Horranp, It occurred to me. immediately when I saw it there; yes.

Mer. Sterx. And you thought about it later in the day?

Mr. Horraxp. I thought about it that night.

Mr. Stexy. I see.

Mr, Horraxn. In fact, I went to bed—it was about a week there I couldn’t
sleep, much, brother, and I thought about it that night, and I have thought about
it a lot of times since then.

Mr. Stezrx. Did you ever go back to look at that site or look at the statiom

" wagon?

Mr. Horrann, No; I didn’t go back that fternoon, bécause I spent the rest

of the day in the county jail office over there, but a number of your Federal
AzenhwentouttherethenudSeeretSerﬁam It was just a Deshive
Mr. StErN. Yes. -
Mr. Horraxn. In a matter of & few minutes.
AMr. Stexv. Did you tell any of the Federal oﬂmn,ornnyottbo Dal!u Ponu
officers about it?

Mr. Horxano. I doo't think I did. \/

Mr. Steaiv. So, this is really the Grst ime—

Mr, Horrawnp. This is the first time that I have discussed it, that I remember.
Now, I might have told in our conversation. I doo’t remember that, but I don’t
think I did.

Mr. SteeN. I am not aware of any other occasion in which you did.

Mr. Mozzison. You thought the officers there would take care of that?

Mr., HorLLaXp. Y thought that the officers wouid take care of it because there
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were 80 many there, I thought they would take care of everything, and a layman

didn’t have any business up there, and I went on back to my office.

Mr. Ster¥. When you ran behind the picket fence after the shots were fired, o
did you come near the area where the station wagon was parked?

Mr. HoLrANp. Went up to behind the arcade as far as you could go.

Mr. StERX. S0, you would have passed where this station wagon was?

Alr. Horraxp. Yes. .

Mr. SterN. Or, that area?

Mr. Horraxp. Yes; immediately, but I turned around, see, and went to
searching in there for empty shells, and three or four agents there then and that
is when I walked back to the car there and noticed the tracks there in one little
spot.

Mr. StERN. When you first came around, umt was quite socon after the shots
were fired?

Mr. Horraxn Yes. )

AMr. Sterx. And did you notice anything about this station wagon?

Mr. HoLxaxp, I was in front of the cars, then I went in front of the cars.

Mr. StERN. In front of the cars——

Mr. HorLaxp. The cars they were parked pretty close to the fence, and I came
up in front of the cars and got over to the fence and then walked back down
looking around, just like the rest of them.

Mr. STERN. And that was later you came behind the station wagon?

Mr. Horraxp. Oh, maybe 3 or 4 minutes after I got up there, and 3 or 4 minutes
after I got up to the end of the fence.

Mr. STERN. Thisnnmberotears, thisisannreainwhichcarsareregularly
parked? _

Mr. Horraxwp. Yes. .

Mr. STeRN. A parkingarea for the School Book Depository?

‘Mr. Howraxp. No; it i3 a parking area for the sheriff’s department and people
aver to the courthouse. They park in there. .

Mr. StErN. I see. )

Mr, Borraxp, Sheriff’s department parks in there. District attorneys’ cars
park in there. It is railroad property, but they let them park in there and save
that 25cents. Don’t put that down, Might get in trouble.

Nov,doyonwanttoknownbontthetwopolicemnthatwereﬂd!nzinthnt
. motorcade and one of them throwed the motorcycle down right in the middie

of the street and run up towards that location with his gun in hia hand.

Mr. Sreax. Toward——

Mr. Horraxp. The location that——

Mr. StEeN. Where you saw the puff of smoke?

* My. Horrawp. Where I saw the puff of smoke. And another one tried to ride
up the hill on his motorcycle and got about haitway upthm-ndhemnupthe
rest of the way on foot.

Mr. StERN. Go ahead. This isat the time of the—

Mr. Borraxp. At the time of the———

Mr. Srexx. That the sbots were fired?

Mr. Horrann, The shots was fired.

Mr. StEaxN. Two motorcycle policemen who were in themotorcnde?

- Mr. Hotranp, In the motorcade, and one of them throwed his motorcycle down
‘right in the middle of the street and ran up the incline with his pistol in hia hand,
and the other motorcycle policeman jumped over tbe curb with his motorcycle

- snd tried to ride up the hill on his motorcycls, and he-—tipped over with him
up there, and be ran up there the rest of the way with hisg——

Mr. SreaN. Did you see anything further involving those two?

Mr. Hozraxp. No; I ran sround, I was going around the corner of the fence.

Mr. Stax. When they were coming up the incline?

Mr. Horranp. When that happened.

Mr, Stzan. Bat, nothing further came of that, that you observed ?

Mr. HorzaNo. No.

Mr. STIzs. Did you taik to them?

Mr. Horraxp. No.

Mr. Sresx. Anything else occur to you?
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Mr. Horranp. No; that is about all of it. If I bave been of any help, I am
tickled.

Mr. STERN. You certainly have. I appreciate very much your coming here
today. Our reporter, Mr. Holland, will transcribe your testimony, and you then
have the opportunity of reviewing it and signing it, or if you prefer you can
waive your signature and she will send it directly to the Commission. Either-
one, it is entirely up to you, whichever you prefer.

Mr. Mogrisox. I prefer that he read it and sign it. .

Mr. STERN. Fine. Then the reporter will get in touch with you as soon as his
.transcript is ready to read. .-

AMr. Moreison. I would like to say—-now, you wm cooperate with the nnmor-‘
Ities in any way? B

Mr. Horrawnp. I surely will

Mr. Mozkisox. To clear this up?

Mr. Horraxp. I sure will.

Mr. Morgisox. And you and have—you and I have been close personal frlends
for over 10 years, haven't we?

Mr. Horranp, That’s right.

Mr. Morgtsox. And you wanted me to come down here because you thought
sou would be nervous, and if I were with you maybe you would be less nervous?

Mr. HoLLAND., That’s correct, because I was real nervous when I went over to
that sheriff’s office that afternoon.

Mr. Moraison. I believe that is all

Mr. STeeN. Thank you.

Mr. BrLakey. Mr. Holland was standing on top of the overpass
above Elm Street, looking down on Elm Street. Mr. Holland indi-
cated that he had heard four shots. After the first, he said he saw
Governor Connally turn around. Then there was another report.
The first two sounded like they came from the upper part of the
street. The third was not as loud as the others. He said: ‘“There was
a shot, a report, I don’t know whether it was a shot. I can’t say
that. And a puff of smoke came out about 6 or & feet above the
ground right out from under those trees. And at just about this
location from where I was standing you could see that puff of
smoke, like someone had thrown a firecracker or something out,
and that is just about the way it sounded. It wasn’t as loud as the
previous reports or shots.”

When Commission Counsel Stern asked Mr. Holland if he had
any doubts about the four shots, he said: “I have no doubt about it.
I have no doubt about seeing that puff of smoke come out from
those trees either.”

Later in his testimony, Mr. Holland commented on the activity
after the shooting. He said:

Now, do you want to know about the two policemen that were riding in that
motorcade and one of them throwed the motorcycle down right in the middle of the
street and run up toward that location with his gun in his hand.

Mr. SterN. Toward——

Mr. HoLrAaND. The location that——

Mr. STerN. Where you saw the puff of smoke?

Mr. HoLLAND. Where I saw the puff of smoke. And another one tried to ride up

the hill on his motorcycle and got about halfway up there and he run up the rest of
the way on foot.

In addition to testimony relating to the direction of the shots,
several witnesses also reported seeing bullets strike at various
points in the plaza. For example, two witnesses said they saw
bullets hit the pavement on Elm Street. I would like to enter into
the record JFK exhibit F-649.
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Cha:lirman Stokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record.

[The information follows:]
VOLUNTARY STATEMENT. Net Usder Arvse.  Form New 88

SLIBINDS DORPASTRIERNT
COUNTY OF DALLAS, TZAS
" Before me, the undesalzned autharicy, on this the 22 dey of Novenber _» p w63
persocliysppeured — SETIETIRRPPTPENIENGS,  Addrew 2500 So3can

La 1 2745 Bus. address 215 Uniom Terminal Ri 1 1336
ALt I Zm—y Phone Nowa—to ey
Deposes snd sayse

I was standing on top of the train trestle

- where it crosses Eln Street with Austin Miller. Ye saw
the motorcade come around the corner and I heard something
which I thought was fireworks. I saw something hit the -
pavement at the left rear of the car, then the car got in &
the right hand lane and I heard two more shots. I head a ¢
woman sa "Oh no” or something and grab a man inside the
car, 1 then heard another shot and saw the bullet hit the
pavement. The concrete was knocked to the South away from
the car. Zxhx It hit the pavement in the left or middle lane,
1 then went down to my car radio to see if I could find out
what happened., After I came back up, a policeman askedne .
if I had seen anything and brought me to the Sheriff's Office,

:6"44&4. /(/

’\‘ M/x- s

4
ot /r‘- 4

Lo

Subseribed and sworn to befoee me on this the —2-2 dsy of —Novenber ADI9 65
. - (A\w /;/’-‘4)4? 's/,.)/rl‘—/: :-é

Notary Publie, Dalles Couney, Texss
Dxoxes Examrr No. 5328-—-Continued

JFK ExuisiT F-649
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Mr. Brakey. It is a statement by Royce Skelton made to the
sheriff's department on November 22, 1963. Mr. Skelton related:

I was standing on top of the train trestle where it crosses Elm Street with Austin
Miller * * * I heard something which I thought was fireworks. I saw something hit
the pavement at the left rear of the car, then the car got in the right hand lane and
I heard two more shots * * * I then heard another shot and saw the bullet hit the
pavement. The concrete was knocked to the South away from the car. It hit the
pavement in the left or middle lane.

Mr. Skelton also testified before the Warren Commission. Mr.
Chairman, I would like to enter that testimony into the record as
JFK exhibit F-650.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record.

[The information foliows:]
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JFK ExHiBiT F-650

TESTIMONY OF ROYCE G. SKELTON

The testimony of Royce G. Skelton was taken at 2:45 p.m., on April 8, 1064,
in the office of U.S. attorney, 301 Post Office Building, Bryan and Ervay Streets,
Dallas, Tex., by JMr. J’oseph A. Ball, assistant counsel of the President’s
Commission.

Mr. Barr. Will you raise your right hand and be sworn?

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to give before the
Commission will be the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth?

Mr. SkerToN. I do.

Mr. Bazz. Will you state your name, please, for the record?

Mr. SkexTox. Royce G. Skelton.

Mr. BaLL. What is your business? ]

Mr. SkeLTON. I am 2 mall clerk at the Texas Louisiana Freight Bureau.

Mr. BarLL. Where do you work?

Ar. SKELTON. At the Texas Louisiand Freight Bureau.

Alr. BaLL. Where were you born and where did you come from?

3Mr. Sxevrox. 1 wasborn in Henrietta, Tex., May 25, 1040.

AMr. Barr. And where did you gv to school? ’

Mr. SkerToN. I attended all grade achools in Wichita Falls and I graduated
from Wichita Falls High School.

Mr. Bazx. Tell me where you went to school.

Alr. Sxerrox. Wichita Falls through high school and I attended 1 year at
Midwestern University.

Mr. Barr. And when did you go to work for the railroad?

Ar. Sxerroy. February 1, 1963.

Mr. Bart. What kind of work do you do?

Mr. SxertoxN. Mail clerk.

Mr. BaLr. On November 22, 1083, did you watch the parade, the motorcade
of the President?

Jr. Sxzuron. Yes, sir; I went to the triple overpass about 12:20—I think it .~
was 12:15, or something like that, .

Mr. Baur. Whom did you go down there with?

Ar. Sxztrox. Austin Miller and myseif.

Mr. Bart. Whaere does he work? )

3Mr. SxzrroN. He is a mail elerk also in the same company.

JMr. Barr. Where did you stand to watch the parade?

Mr. SxExron. Well, we were directly over Elm Street.

Mr. Bart. Directly over Kim?

Alr. Sxzuron. Mkwwldbotomm—hmdm if you were on the
street. .

AMr. BaLrl. Anybody else there on tho overpass?

Mr. Sxzirox. There were quite a fow people up there.

Mr. Barr, Did you know any of them? ’

Mr. SkELTON. Well, [ know by sight—-[ knew the electrician, an old man that's
an electrician.

Mr. Batr. Frank Reilly?

Mr. SKeLTOx. Is that his name?

Mr. Barr. The man that was here a moment ago—hla name is Reilly.

Mr. Sxerrox. I know him when I sée him.

Mr. Barr, Yes——

Mr. SkerToN. And Austin Miller, of course.

Mr. Bart. Did you krow Dodd, the employee of the railmad?

Mr. SxsrToN. No, sir; like I say, I recognized them off and on then I see
them around there.

Mr. Barr, Did yon see any police officers there? :

Mr. SkerToN. Yes; this man right here—they say it was him—I don't recall
whetber it was or not.
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~ Mr. Barr. Who—Mr. Brown? :

Mr. SkerTon. The one who was in here just a while ago—they say he wus the
one up there, but I don't know.

Mr. BarL. You didn't recognize him there? .

Mr. SkeLTON. No; I didn't recognize him.

Afr. BatLl. In other words, you satw some police officers up thece?

Mr. SReLTON. Yes, sir.

Ar. Barr. Where were they standing?

Mr. SKELTON. There was one standing directly bebind me, I think, or in the
‘general vicinity, and there was one oa the far side of the triple underpass.

Mr. Barn. By “far side,” you mean where?

Mr. SKELTON. It would be back on this side,

Mr. Baur. It would be south?

Mr. SReLTON. No, sir; that would be the east side—isn't it?

Mr. Barl. Elm runs east and west,

Mr. SReLTON. It would be the west side.

Mr. BarL. It would be west?

Mr. SkELTON. Yes, sir; and then there was one back over here on Stemmons—
I noticed one, at least, over there and one on the railroad overpass on Stemmons.

Mr. Baw.. How many police ofncers were on this overpass, the railroad over-
pass?

Mr. Sxzrrox. Two, I would say, sir. That’s all I saw.

Mr. Barr. And how many men did you see standing right near on the raiiroad
overpass over Elm, just approximately?

AMr. SkerToN. Eight, including the officer—eight or nive.

Ar. Barr. Did you see the President’s car turn on Elm Street?

Mr. SxkxrTON. Yes, sir; I saw the car carrying the Presidential flag turn.

Afr. Barr. And did you hear something soon after that?

.

Mr. Sxrrrox. Just about the same time the car straightened up~—got around.

the corner—I heard two shots, but I didn’t know at that time they were shots.

Afr. BarL., Where did they seem to come’from?

Mr. SxerTON. Well, I couldn’t tell then, they were stiil so far from where I was.

Mr. Barr. Did the shots sound like they came from where you were standing?

Mr. Sxxrrox. No, sir; definitely not. It sounded like they were right there—
more or less like motorcycle backfire, but I thought that they were these dumb-
balls that they throw at the cement because I could see the smoke coming up
off the cement. ‘

Mr. Bart. You saw some smoke come off of the cement?

AMr. Sxztron. Yes.

Mr, Bats. Where did it seem to you that the sound came from, what divection?

Mr. Sxrrron. Towards the President’s car.

Mr. Barl. From the President’s car?

Mr. Sxrrrox. Right around the motoreycles and all that-t couldn’t dis-
tinguish because it was too far away.

Mr. Barr. How long did you stand there?

Ar. SxxrroN. I stood there from about 12:15 until the time the President was -

shot.

Mr. Barr. How many shots did you hear?

AMr. SkeLTON. I think I heard four—I mean—I couldn't be sure. /

Mr. Barr. You think you heard four?

Mr. SKELTON. Yes.

Mr. BaLr. How long did you stay there after you Leard the fourth shot?

Mr. SkeLToN. Not very long—just as soon as the cars sped awny and every-
thing was in a big commotion—we ran down to listen to the radio. We couldu’t
get anything off of that—ve heard that the President had been shot and so we
went back up there and the police officer asked us if we had seen the assassinn-
tion and we told him we had. He said he would like to get a statement trom
us, 30 he took us over to the sheriff’s office.

Mr. Bati. Did you see any pigeons fiying or anything like that?

Ar. Sxzuroxw. No, sir; I didn’t see anything like that—any plgeons at all.

Mr. BaLy. I think thnt’s all I have. This will be written up and submitted to

v

__you for your signature, if you want to sign it, or you can waive your signature.
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"~ YWhich do you want to do?

Mr. SkerTon. I will walve my signature. I am sure it is all right.

Mr. Bawn. That is fine. Thank you very much.

Mr. SxgrLToN. There's one thing I could say—you bave that other report?

Mr. Barr. What is that? )

Mr. SkerTON. About wwhen I saw one of the bullets where it hit on the pave- v
ment and it hit, the smoke did come from the general vicinity of where you say
Oswald was.

Mr. Barr. Wait 2 minute—let me ask you some questions about that.

Tell me, now, about the smoke~—did you see some smoke?

AMr. SkeLTox. After those two shots, and the car came on down closer to the
triple underpass, well, there was another shot—two more shots I heard, but
one of them—I1 saw a bullet, or I guess it was a bullet—I take for granted
it was—hit in the left front of the President’s car on the cement, and when
it did, the smoke carried with it——away from the building.

Mr. Barz. You mean there was some smoke in the building?

Mr. Sxzuron. No; on the pavement—you know, pavement when it is hit with (/
a hard object it will scatter—it will spread. :

Mr. Barz. Which way did it spread?

Mr. Skerron. It spread just right in line, like you said.

Mr. Bart. I haven't said anything—tell me what you think it was?

Mr, Sxxxrox. Like I said-—south of us—it would be southwest, you know, in
a direct line from the Texas Depository.

Mr. BarL. I sece. In other words, the spray seemed to go to the west; is that
right?

Mr. SkerToN. Yes.

Mr. Barr, All right. Thanks very much.

I'm going to get you to mark one of these maps and show where you were
standing. Here is Elm and here is the railroad underpass and pay no attention
to the diagrams, but show me about where you were standing.

Mr, Sxzrron. I was about right there (marked instrument referred to as
requested by Counsel Ball).

Mr. Baur, By that “X” we will put the word “Skelton” and that is where
you were standing with your friend?

Mr. SxsrroN. Approximately—yes.

Mr. Bawr. Now, did you see any smoke or anything from any place around

there? B
© Mr. SxxxrONN. No.slr Ijustsmtoyonrmurythatlheardpeople
say they did, but I didn't. .

Alr. Barxr. But you did see something light on the street?

Mr. 8xmron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Bazx. About where?

Mr. SxzuroN. A bullet—Ilet’s see—this is kind of out of proportion [referring
to diagram], and 1 would say the builet hit about right here [indicating on
diagram]."

3Mr. Bazr. Then, let’s mark that as “Skelton (2)” and we will make the first
Skelton number (1) and then Skelton number (2), and thix X" mark here
is where you sasw the bullet, and which way did the spray go?

Mr. SkeLTON. Just like it was going there.

- Mr. Barr. Mark an arrow showing the direction that you think the spray
was going.

Mr. Skzrtoy. (Marks the dingram with arrow.)

Mr. Barr. That's fine, and we will inake that as an exhibit, Skelton Exhibit A

and attach it to your deposition,
" (Ix)mtmment marked by the reporter as “Skelton Exhibit A,” for identifica-
on.

Mr. BatL. Thank you and that is all.

Mr. SxzrToN. Thank you.

R5-379 () - 79 - 35
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Mr. BrakEy. On that occasion, Mr. Skelton said that he saw
smoke rise from the pavement where the bullet hit and that he
thought the gunfire had come from the area of the presidential
limousine.

* * * [ saw a bullet, or I guess it was a bullet—I take for granted it was—hit in

the left front of the President’s car on the cement, and when it did, the smoke
carried with it—away from the building.

Later he said that the smoke “would be southwest, you know, in
a direct line from the Texas Depository.”

Another witness to see a bullet was Ms. Virgie Baker. It would
be appropriate to enter into the record JFK exhibit F-651, Ms.
Baker’s statement to the FBI, dated November 24, 1963.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, it may be entered into the
record at this point.

[The information follows:]
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JFK ExHiBir F-651

FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

VIRGIE RACKLEY, 405 Wood Street, telephone
544-3827, employed as a bookkeeper at the Texas School
Book Depository, second floor, corner of Houston and
Elm Streets, Dallas, Texas, furnished the following
information:

From an examination of the photograph of LER
HARVEY OSWALD, she does not believe that she has ever
geen him and is certain that she has never spoken to him.
She works on the second floor at the front of the building
and rides to work on an elevator located in the east
end of the building which goes only to the first four
tloors.

At about 12:15 p.m, on November 22, 1963 she
left her office and went out the south door of the Texas
School Book Depository Building to watch the Presidential
motorcade pass, She was standing across the street
immediately in front of this building but on the north
side of the entrance to the Triple’ Underpass along
which the motorcade traveled., She observed President
KENNEDY's car pass her point of cbservation and almost
immediately thereafter heard three explosions spaced at
intervals which she at first thought were firecrackers,
It sounded as though these sounds were coming froa the
direction of the Tripliy Underpass, and looking in that
direction after the first shot she saw something bounce
from the roadway in froat of the Presideantial automobile
and now presumes it was a bullet bouncing off the pavement.
She stated she did not see President KENNEDY being shot
and that she did not realize this was what bappened until
later,

After the shots she and others in the crowd
woved on down toward the Triple Underpass and on returning
to the building were told they could not go inside. She
did not go inside until about 3:00 p.m.

She stated that just before the shooting a man
had passed out on the parkway between the Elm Street
entrance and the Main Street entrance to the Triple
Underpass and that an ambulance bad picked him up and
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left the scene just seconds before the Presidential car
cane into sight on Houston Street.

This ambulance picked up the man directly
1croSsS Houston Street from the Sheriff's Office.

RACKLEY stated that she did not look up at
the Texas School Book Depository Buildipng since she
did not think that the sounds were coming from that
building. She recalled no one who had mentioned seeing
anyone in the windows of the building prior to the
shooting although just after the shooting some unidentified
man who had been sitting on a wall directly across the
street and south of the Texas Scheocol Book Depository ‘\\\
Building stated "I saw everything"., She did not know
what he was talking about at the time and does not know
whether he saw anyone in the windows of the building
or not.

She recalled that after the second shot she
smelled gunsmoke but did not know where it was coming
from.

Mr. BLAkEY. Ms. Baker was standing across the street from the
Texas School Book Depository when she heard the shots. She
thought they came from the direction of the triple overpass.

When she looked that way, she saw what she presumed to be a
bullet bouncing off the pavement.

Mr. Chairman, I would also like to enter into the record JFK
exhibit F-652, Ms. Baker’s testimony before the Warren Commis-
sion.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, it is so ordered.

[The information follows:]
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JFK ExHniBit F-652

TESTIMONY OF )RS. DONALD BAKER

The testimony of Mrs. Donald Baker twas taken at 11:50 am, on July 22,
10684, in the office of the U.S. attorney, 301 Post Office Building, Bryan and Ervay

Streets, Dallas, Tex., by Mr. Wesley J. Liebeler, assistant counsel of the Pres!-
dent’s Commission.

Mr. Liesrrer. Before you sit down, will you raise your right hand and please
take the onth? Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to

give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you
God?

Mrs. Baxer. I do.

Mr. Lizperer. Mrs. Baker, my name is Wesley J. Liebeler. I am an attorney
on the staff of the President’s Commission investigating the assassination of
President Kennedy. I have been authorized to take your testimony by the
Commission, pursuant to authority granted to it by Executive Order 11130,
dated November 29, 1083, and the Joint resolution of Congreas No. 137. Under
the rules of the Commission, you are entitled to have an attorney present
and you are entitled to 3 days’ notice of the hearing. You don’t have to
answer any questions that you think would violate any of your constitutional
rights. I presume from the nature of the testimony that we are going to ask
you about that you don’t want your attorney present and that you are wimng to
proceed with the testimony at this point; is that correct?

Mrs. Bager. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lreserez. Would you state your full name for the record, pleuse"
Mrs. BAKER. Mrs. Donald Baker.

AMr. Lieeersr. Have you been married since the 22d of November 19832
AMrs. Baxez. February 1, 1963.

Mr. Lirsrizr. You were married on February 1, 19632

Jrs. BARER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lizperer. Are you Virgie Rachley or s that somebody else?
Mrs. Baxer. That’s me.

Mr, Lizerrer. How come I have your name as Vlrgle Rachley and also Mrs.
Donald S. Baker?

JMrs. Baxzz. I don't know.

Mr. Lireeren. Well, I have a report from the FBI that is dated November 24

1963, und they refer to rou as Virgie Rachley in that report, but you had already
been married at that time; is that correct?

Mr3, BAkez. I married this year.
Mr. Lieceres. Oh, February of 1084?
Mrs. BARER. This is 1984—I'm sorry.

Mr. Lrepzrre. That's right. Now, we've got it. You were Vlrzle Rachley on
November 24, 1968, and you were married in February 1964.

Mrs. BARER: Yes; that’s right.

JMr. Lxxserer. I understand that you were employed at the time of the as-
sassinatfon as a bookkeeper at the Texas School Book Depository ; is that correct?

Mrs. Baxrs. Yes.

Mr. Lizserer. Bow long had you worked there?

Mrs. Baxze. Well, I have been there since July 16, 1963.

Mr. Liznrize. Last year?

Mrs. Baxxz. Yes.

Mr. Lrenerrz, Did you ever meet Lee Harvey Oswald or have occasion to see

bim while you were employed at the Texas School Book Depository?
Mrs. Baxen. Ihad seen him,

Mr. Lieseren. You had seen him?
Mrs. Baxzz. Yes.

Mr. Lrzgrrer. Had you ever said anything to him or talked to him at all?
Mrs. Baxer. No, sir,

Mr. Lreszrer. Did you form any lmpression of him just from seeing him around
‘te buliding? ..

Mrs. Baxre. Just that he was awful quiet.
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Mr. Lizseres. Other than that, did you form any impression of him at .m.

Mrs. Baxzr. No, sir.

Mr. Liznerzr. Tell me what happened on the 224 of November in connm
with the motorcade, would you please, what you saw and what you did? ...~

Mrs. BARze. Well, we came out of the building across the street at approx.
mately 12 or 12:15 and we stood out in front, directly in front of the Depository
Building and as the motorcade came by the President waved and he got down_.

Mr. Lixaerze. Where were you standing at this point, at the time the moto:s
cade came along? .

Mrs. BAxze. Well, there is a divisional line—I don’t know exactly what m
would call it—the little part of the street that runs in front of the Depository
and then there 1s—I don’t know what you would call it—the grassy stua ﬂng
comes out to form the plaza along the front.

Mr. Liesrrxs. You say there is a little street that mnsimmedlatelylntrontof
the School Book Depository Building; is that right?

Mrs. Bagxs. Yes.

Mr, Lixeerze, Do you know, if that street has a name or not?

Mrg. BARER. I'm sure it doesn’t—I have never seen one. ’

Mr. LixBeceR, And then after that little street that runs right in froat of
the Depository Building, there i3 a little strip of grass with some trees on it; h
that correct?

Mrs. BARER. Yes. ’ T

Mr. Liesersn. And then comes Elm Street; is that right?

Mrs. Baxer, Yes. :

Mr, Luserz2. And on the other side of Elm Street there is 2 sort of a
triangular plot of grass.

Mrs. BAReR, I guess you could say we were standing just at the edge of Elm
Street at the side of the Depository because we were out almost in the street—
Elm Street.

'~ Mr. Lieseise. Elm Street is separated from another street that runs down
through the triple underpass. Do you know the name of that street that runs
right down here—I am showing you Commission Exhibit No. 354, an aerial
ﬂawotthestreetthatmnsbynndthreestreetsconvergeandzonnderm
railroad tracks and that’s the triple underpass.

Mrs. Baxer I think tkat goes out to Stemmons Expressway or leads um
Stemmons Expressway.

Mr. Lixseizs. The street thet runs right down through here, the middle, is
that Main Street?

Mrs. Baxes. That would be Main Street and this one would be Commerce.

Mr. Lizsrizr. Now, can you point to me approximately where you were
standing?

Mrs. Baxzz. Let me find the building here—it would be right here—we were
standing right at the edge, approximately directly in front ot the building oc
at the edge of the building ; we were standing right here.

Mr. Lszsmizs. S0, you were standing directly in front of the Texas School
BookDepodtoranﬂdm;udonthemﬁdeotmmsmetmmcm:'
Bchool Book Depository is located?

Ars, Baxze. Yes.

Nr. Lixsgree. Tell me what you saw?

mmw&mxhemmdm,thmwehardnnolnudlw
it was firecrackers, because I saw a shot or something hit the pavement.

Mr. Lorsztrz. And you heard that immediately after the first noise; is that
right?

Mrs, Baxzz. Yes.

Mr. Lirsgeres. Could you tell or did you have any lden where the noise came
Lrom whea you first heard it?

Mrs. Baxzz. No; I thought there were some boys standing down there where
be was—where the President’s car was.

3Mr. Lieserza. Down farther on the street, you mean?

Jizs. Bazxx. Yes; close to the underpass.
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Mr. Lmxsrzr. Had the President’s car already passed you at the time you
peard the first noise?

Mrs. Baxen. Yes.

Mr. LxsEren. Can you tell me approximately how far down the street it had
sone Wwhen you heard the first shot?

Mrs., BAEER. I don't know exactly—I could stiil see the back of the car—I
can't judge distance so I really couldn’t tell you.

Mr. Lzzgeres. It hadn’t gone out of sight in your opinion?

JMrs. BaxeR, No, sir.

Mr. Lizserx®. Could you still see the President?

Mrs, Baxxr, Not too well.

Mr. Lieperze. There is a gradual curve ou Elm Street and the car bad al-
rendy started slightly into the carve by the time it had gone by you?

Mrs. Baxen. Yes.

Mr. Lrzezrzr. You say you saw something hit the street after you heard the
first shot ; Is that right?

Mrs. Baxen. Yes.

Mr. LesereR. Where did you see it hit the street?

Mrs. BAxer. Have you got that—can you see the signs on that picture there?

Mr. Leseres. Well, you can’t see the signs too well on that picture, which is
Commission Exhibit No. 354, but I will show you some other pictures here
on which the signs do appear. First of all, let me show you Hudson Exhibit
No. 1 on which appears a sign that says, “Stemmons Freeway, Keep Right."

Ars. Baxen. Yes.

Mr. Lieseren. Could you see that sign?

Mrs, Baxer, No.

Mr. Lymasrzr. The Stemmons Freeway sign from where you were standing?

AMrs. Barer. No; I couldn’t see the sign because I was angled—we were step-
ping out in the street then and it was approximately along in here, I presume,
the first sign—I don’t know which one it i3, but I saw the bullet hit on down
this way, I guess, right at the sign, angling out.

Mr. Lessrer. You think the bullet hit the street, only it was farther out in
the street?

Mrs. Baxez. Yes.

Mr. Lizserer. Even though you couldn’t see the sign, you could see this thing
bit the street near the sign?

Mrs. BAKER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Liemerer. It appears to me from looking at Commission Exhibit No. 354,
that you can in fact make out where the signs are located along the side of the
road and let’s see if these do look like the signs, Now, as you come down Elm
Street past the place you were standing going toward the triple underpass, there
is a tree here on this little grassy triangular spot that is on the side of Elm
Street toward the Texas School Book Depository Building, right on Dealey
Plaza here by this concrete structure. Then, after the tree, going on down
toward the triple underpass, it appears in the aerial photograph—a spot that
looks like a sign or a shadow—it lo0ks like a sign to me.

Mra. Baxex There is a sign there.

Mr. Lrcseree. And then there’s another sign farther on down there.

Mrs. Baxzs. This was a big sign here and there was a small one here.

Mr, Loserza And you think that it was approximately near the first sign?

Mrs. BARER, As I can remember, it was.

Mr. Lixsexzn As you went down Elm Street that you saw this thing hit the
street—what diqd it look like when you saw it?

Mrs. Baxez. Well, as I said, 1 thought it was a firecracker. It looked just
like you could see.the sparks from it and I just thought it was a firecracker
and I was thinking that there was somebody was fixing to get in a lot of
trouble and we thought the kids or whoeser threw it were down below or
standing near the underpass or back up here by the sign.

Mr. Lizserer. Would they ‘have been as far down as the underpass or some-
where near the sign to have thrown a firecracker in the street?

Mrs. Baxze. It was near the signs.

Ar. Lieseree. How close to the curb on Elm Street was this thing you saw



548

hit; do you remember? It would bave been on the curb side—near the- carh.
side away from the Texas School Book Depository Building on the °W°dte
side of the street; is that right? L R

Mrs. BARFR. Yes.

Mr. Lieserer. How close to the opposite curb do you think it was? -

Mrs. BAgren. It was approximately in the middle of the lane—I couldn’t b,
quite sure, but I thought it was in the middle or somewhere along in there I
could even be wrong about that but I could have sworn it that day. -

Mr. Lzrsrrzz. You thought it was sort of toward the middle of the lano?

Mrs. Baxen, Toward the middle of the lane. TR

Mr. Lreperer. Of the left-hand lane going toward the underpass; i.s ﬂng
- correct?

Mrs. Baxen, Yes.

Mr. Lizserer. Where was the thing that you saw hit the street in reuuon
to the President’s car? I mean, was it in front of the car, behind his car, by
the side of his car or was it close to the car? v

Mrs. Baxez. I thought it was—well—behind it. -

Mr. Liersrre. Had the car already gone by when you saw this thing hit h
the street?

Mrs. Baxee. Yes.

Mr. LiesereR. Do you remember whether it hit toward the lett-hand sldo
or the right-hand side of the President’s car, or was it just immediately behind
it? If you can’t remember it that closely, all right.

Mrs. BARER. I can’t remember it.

Mr, Lizserer. Did you actually see the President get hit by any bullets?

Mrs. Baxge. No, sir.

Mr. Lieserez. How many shots did you hear?

Mrs. Baxer. Three.

Ar. Leperes. When did you first become aware that they were shots?

Mrs. Bagzr. With the second shot.

Mr. Lieperes. Did you have any idea where they were coming from?

Mrs. Baxer. Well, the way it sounded—It sounded like it was cowing from—
there was a railroad track that runs behind the building—there directly behind.
the buildlng and around, so I guess it would be by the underpass, the triple
underpass, and there i{s a railroad track that runs back out there and there
was a train that looked like a circus train as well as I can remember now, back .
there, and we all ran to the plaza—the little thing there I guess you call it a
plaza—back behind ‘here—thie other girl and I almost ran back over there
and looked and we didn’t see anything.

Mr, Lieseres. When you say the plaza, you mean Dealey Plaza, the area that
les between Elm Street and this little street that runs by the Texas School.
Book Depository Building; is that correct? Is that what you mean?

Mrs. BAXER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lresrrze. After you heard the shots, you rz.ndownt.hentﬂcstrut:m
runs in front of the 'Schodi Book Depository?

Mrs, Baxen. Along the grass. -

Mr. Lirszixm Along the grass—alongside there, mningtonrdthtmvb
underpass where Elm Street goes, but you were actually running down the little
street or alongside the street on the grass, alongside the street that runs right
in front of the Texas School Book Depository? .

Mrs, Baxrz. Yes.

Mr. meudmsaythenmmenumdmubackmthm ll
that right? .

Mrs. Bagrs. Yes.

Mr. Lizrsrre. Immediately behind Dealey Plaza away from mm Street?

Mrs. Bagex. Yes.

Mr. Lreserer. And is that where you thought the shots came from?

Mrs. Bagrr. Yes.

Mr. Lzesgrzr. And when you went down there and looked, did you see any~
body a2 all?

Mrs. Bagee. Just a policeman and several pecple were down there around tbe
tracks working.

'g«
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Mr. hf;;mm But you didn't see anybody you thought might have been the
assass

Mrs, Bakezr. No, sir.

Mr. Lieerer, Now, you have subsequently heard, I'm sure, and from reading
in the newspapers and one thing and another, that it appears that the shots actu-
glly came from the Texas School Book Depository Building; is that right?

Mrs. Bakzr. Yes.

Mr. me? Does that seem possible to you in view of what you heard at
the time

Mrs. Baxxr. Well, I guess it might bave been the wind, but to me it didn’t.

Mr. Lixsrrrz. The sounds you heard at the time did not appear to come from
the Texas School Book Depository Building?

Mrs, Baxea. No, sir.

Mr. Lizserer. Did you look up at the Texas School Book Depository Building
at all while you were standing there?

Mrs. BakEeR. No, sir.

Mr. Lienerzr. 'So, you had no occasion to see anybody in any of the windows
in that building?

Mrs. Barer. No, sir. -

Mr. Lieserer. According to the FBI report of the interview that you gave
them on November 24, you said that just after the shooting some man who had
been sitting on & wall directly across the street from you came up and said he
saw everything; is that so?

Mrs. BAReR. Yes.

Mr. LaeseteEr. Did you ever find out what that man’s name was?

Mrs. BaxER. No, sir; I did not. I didn’t see him after that.

Mr. Lreseres. Did he tell you what he had seen?

- Mrs. Baxen, No; I don’t remember—he came over—I don’t know when he
came over now, but he told us he had seen everything—it might have been later
that afternoon. I think it was—I think it was later that afternoon.

Mr. Lreszrze. Did he tell you where he had been, where he could see all this?

Mrs. BARen. He said he was sitting on that wall.

Mr. Lzserre. Now, when you say “that wall” I show you again Commission

_ Exhibit No. 354

Mrs. Baxer. This wall bere [indicating].

Mr. Lizpetez. Are you referring to a wall thatlsonthetr!angularspot
formed by Elm Street and Main Street and across Elm Street from the Texas
School Book Depository Building? And on Commission Exhibit No. 85¢4; that
area has some ink marks on it around part of it?

Mrs. Baxer. Yes.

Mr. Lienzcixe. Did this man tell you exactly where on the wall he had been
sitting?

Mrs. Baxen. No; I presume it was on this high wail here—it sticks up real
high—TI presume he was up there on top.

Mr. Lrzsrziez. You have indicated the part of the wall that faces toward the
triple underpass down toward where Elm Street and 2ain Street and Com-
merce all come together? ..

Mrs. Baxzes. Yes.

Mr. Liesgizz. Now, there has been some speculation that perhaps the shots
might have come from right off the triple overpass, from the raflroad tracks
that go up over the top, were you able to see these railroad tracks at the time
from where you twere standing down bere-~when I say, “Down here,” I mean
the railrond tracks that actnanyzoovermmsmetnndmsu'eetand
Commerce.

Mrs. Baxez. No, sir.

Mr. Lzsrrzm. You could not see that?

Mrs. Baxes. No, sir.

Mr. Lirarrez. Did the shots sound like they had come from that area, or
did they sound like they had come from the area more around toward the
Texas School Book Depository Building and behind Dealey Plaza?

Mrs. BAKER. It sounded like it was coming from along in here—it dldn t sound
like {t was too far off.
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Mr. Lieseree. It didn’t sound like it was coming, however, directly from”
the railroad tracks that go over Elm, Main, and Commerce; is that nght' exy ’

Mrs. BARER. No, sir.

Mr, LieserER. The FBI report also indicates that after the second sho: m
began to smell gunsmoke; is that correct? :

Mrs. BARER. Yes.

Mr. Lieserer. Could you teli where it was coming from?

Mrs. Baxer. No, sir,

Mr. Liserer. Looking at Commission Exhibit No. 354, could you pick out the
place on Elm Street as the approximate place where you saw this object hit -
the ground for us, and we will mark it with a pen or pencil. Let's first of m-
mark the place where you were standing, Mrs. Baker, if we can. P

Mrs. BAxEr. Okay, after he had gone by, I got out into the street, I guu',
along in bhere in the middle of the lanes. :

Mr, Lreseren. Is that in the middle of the right-hand lane?

Mrs. BAKER. Yes; the right-hand lane. ’

Mr. LIEBELTR. So, we will mark that as No. 1 and we will put a circle around
it and its right in front of the Texas School Book Depository Building.

Mrs. BARER. Yes.

Mr. LiEBELER. On Elm Street in the right-hand lane.

Mrs. BAKER. Yes.

Mr. Lrerzrez. And I guess that this tree was along in here somewhere?

Mrs. BAKER. I couldn't be sure. T

Mr. Lreserer. There appear to be two trees, cne on this side of Elm Streeo-
this looks like a tree right here on the opposite side of Elm Street toward the
Dealey Plaza.

Mrs. Baxer. That’s correct. -

- Mr. LicsEtER. And across the street—across Elm Street there appears to be
another tree just down from the wall,

Mrs. BAKER. There’s not a tree there.

Mr. LiEserzn. There’s not a tree there?

Mrs. BARER. No, there’s a sign there, I think.

Mr. Lieserer, That's a sign.

Mrs. BAEER. I think so.

Mr. Lieserer. Can you tell us by judging from the tree t!mt's in the corner
of Dealey Plaza closest towards the School Book Depository Building, judgisg
from that, where the thing hit the street?

Mrs. BAKER. Approximately rigat here—between the sign and the tree.

Jr. LresereR. Right here, would you say?

Mrs. BARER. Yes.

Ar. Lieseres. We have indicated the approximate area where you thiok it
hit and we will indicate it by the No. 2, is that correct? .

Mrs. BAKER. Yes.

Mr. Lieseres. I bave marked this photograph, Baker Exhibit No. 1, and I bave
placed my initials on it and would you put your initials on it just below mlne :
so that we can identify the picture for the purposes of our record?

Mrs. BAKER. [Complied with request of AMr. Liebeler.]

Mr. Lreserer. Will you look at that picture and see if you can tell from it
where you were standing and if that helped you to place the spot where th' -
ballet hit?

Mrs. BAKER. It would be back in here behind this car.

Mr. Lirsexrzz. That woum have been where you were standing or where the
bullet hit?

Mrs. BAKER I really can’t tell for the tree there and everything—but it
was right in here.

Mr. LiEBereR. Now, as we look at this picture thiy is Baker Exhibit No. L
starting from the left front, there are—there is a car down there and there i -
a Volkswagen panel truck in the picture and then there are two cars [mme
diately behind the Volkswagen and then there is a convertible out—nppm"
mately in the middle of the street, Bn’t that right?

Mrs. BAKER. Yes. .
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Mr. TaesereER. And you think you might have been standing somewhere behind
the spot where that convertible is located in this picture; is that right?

AMrs. Baxes. Either there or right in here.

Mr. Lieserer. Right in back around the second ctr behind the Volkswagen“

Mrs. BAKER. Yes.

Mr. LiEBeLER. Now, this picture actually shows t.he little grassy area and the
trees that lie between Elm Street and the little street that runs in frout of the
Texas School Book Depository, doesn’t it?

Mrs. BARer. Yes,

Mr. Lieserer. Can you give me an estimate, looking at this picture, where
that thing might have hit the street?

Mrs. Baker. Yes.

Mr. Lieserer. It may not be in this picture—I don't know that it is.

Ars. Baxer. I just can’t tell—I would say it was over in here somewhere in
this picture.

Mr. TaeseLER. Someshere in about here?

Ars. BAKeR. It could have been further on up.

Mr. Lieserer. Well, we will mark the place “X”, but you think it might have
been right along here or somewhere farther down. Neow, is there a concrete
divider somewhere here on Elm Street?

Mrs. BAKER. Not until you pass the underpass.

Mr. Liesercer. Not until you get down here towards the underpass and then
there are councrete dividers here between Elm Street and Main Street?

Mrs. BARER. Yes.

Mr. LieserER. Back up here toward the intersection at Houston Street, there
{sa curb on the side of Eim Street and that's all?

AIrs. BaRen. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lierecer. In other words, you turn down from Houston Street and go
right on down Elm Street? .

Mrs. Baxkes. Yes.

AMr. Lieserer. Yon saw this thing hit the street before you heard the secoud
shot ; is that correct? ’

Mrs. BAxzz. Yes, sir; yes.

Mr. Lieserr. Are you absotutely sure of that?

Mrs. BAxeR. 1hope I am—Iknow I am.

Mr. Lieserer. In marking the “X” on Baker Exhibit No. 1 that we marked,
we were assuwming, were we not, that the “X” was fairly near the first sign on
the right-hand side of Eim Street going toward the triple underpass after the
Texas School Book Depository Building? -

Mrs. Bakes, I think that'sright. .

Mr. Lieserer. I think that we will find that the “X” is—well, it i3 very diffi-
cult to tell the exact spot from which Baker Exhibit No. 1 wnas taken, but if
in fact we are correct, if in fact it is taken from the side of Main Street toward
Commerce Street, then the “X” would not be in the right place, would it, if this
lamppost here that appears in the picture is actually at the end of the grassy
spot made by Main Street and Elm Street, then the “X™ that we have on Baker
Exhibit No. 1 would be too far down toward the Triple Underpass to be in the
right place where you saw it hit, {sn’t that right ; do you follow me?

Mrs. BAkER, Yes.

Mr. LizszrER. Because, if this is actually the end of this grassy spot, if the
lamppost is actually the end of the grassy spot here between Elm Street and Main
Street, this “X” is very close to the Triple Underpass.

Mrs, Baxxa Yes. )

lI:-. Lreserza. And you didn’t see the bullet hit that far down the street, did
yrou? .

Mrs. BAXer. No; not that far.

Mr. Lieserse. It would have been much closer, up towards the Texas School
Book Depository Buildin g—near.the first sign?

Mrs. BARKER. This right here are the steps—to the plaza.

JMr. Liessrsr. That's right, and ax a point of fact. as we look at that now,
it hecomes quite clear that it was taken from a spot much closer to the triple



552

undemss than we bad originally thought, because in the left-hand slde ot t}m
picture you can see the steps coming down from the plaza. :

Mrs. BAKER. It must have been right here in this area because these were a;,
steps—I can’t tell which sign is which, but I know there were four girls standing
pDear the sign and it must have been back up here because there must have bea.
another sign closer up. 2

Mr. Lirperer. Looking at Hudson Exhibit No. 1, which was taken at au.
time of the assassination, it shows Dealey Plaza here and there are some stepy
that go down over here in the very background of the picture and they go dm
onto the sidewalk and it runs along past Elm Street here.

Mrs. Baxer. This would be the first sign here.

Ar. Lregerter. The Stemmons Freeway sign. e

Mrs. BAgeR. This one over here—the steps are already here. e

Mr. Lieserer. Yes; the steps are toward the background in Hudson Ethc
No. 1 and those appear to be the steps that are also toward the front left of
Baker Exhibit No. 1. -

Mrs. BAxer. It was probably back over this way. LT

Mr. LieBeLER, Yes, so the “X” on Baker Exhibit No. 1 is actually in the wrong
place as far as these pictures here—it is not correet—it should be further blck
on up here.

AMrs. Baxer. Yes; definitely.

Mr. Le3sLER. So, we will put a “Y” back up here toward the School Book
Depository Building, and actually if you look at Commission Exhibit No. 334,
you can see the steps coming right down to Elm Street.

Mrs. BAxeR. Yes.

Mr. LieBereR. At the end of Dealey Plaza toward the Triple Underpass, and 1
think that those steps are the same steps we can see in the left front foregrouml
of Baker Exhibit No.

Mrs. BageR 'l‘hat's the sign right in there—that big sign there, and I dont
know—the sign would be here, you know.

Mr. Lirperer, That's right, and the sign that we see in the very left front
foreground of the picture would be the sign here that {s toward the Tripie Under
pass from the steps to go down to Dealey Plaza on the right-hand side of Elm
Street?

Mrs. BAXER. Yes; this is confusing.

Ar. LieBerER. In any event, you are quite clear in your mind that you nw
this thing hit before you heard the second shot?

Mrs. BARER. Yes. ‘

Mr. LieBeLEB. So, if wwhat you saw hitting the street was, in fact, a bullet. it
would have been the first shot?

Mrs. Baxxr. Yes.

Mr. Liererer. Did you see anything else around the area of the Texas Sehool
Book Depository Building that day that you think might have anything to do .
with the assassination?

Mrs. Baxes. I don’t know, but before the parade ever got there, someose:
passed out and I guess it would be to the left, coming down Flm Street over in
this plaza between Elm Street and Main, because an ambulance pulled up and
picked someone up—we never could tell who. This was before the motomﬂ'
ever got to Houston Street—I would say onto Elm Street. -

Mr. Lieserze. About how long before the motorcade came did this ambulance
come and pick up this person?

Mrs. Baker. I'll judge—5 minutes—about 5 minutes.

Mr. Lrenecer. The ambulance had already left the area about 5 minutes bﬁﬂ"
the Presidential motorcade came?

Mrs. Baxer. Yes. )

Mr. Liceeree. What time did you come to work that morning; do 708
remember ?

Mrs. BAKeR. Well, it ‘could have been 8:30 or 7, because I rode with daddy:
my daddy works behind the Depository for the Katy Railroad and if he had
to be there at 8, then I got there at-6, but that morning, T couldn’t tell you, but
whatever time daddy had to be at work, that’s when I had to be there.
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Mr. Lieperer. Did you see Oswald on the morning of November 22 at any
time?

Mrs. BAxER. No, sir.

Mr. LressreR. Do you know Billy Lovelady?

Mrs. BAger. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lieserer. I show you Commission Exhibit No. 203, and I call your atten-
tion to 2 man standing in the doorway of the Texas School Book Depository
Building?

Mrs. Baxze. Yes.

Mr. Lrxserer. Do you recognize him?

Mrs. Baxer. That looks like Billy.

Mr. Laeesres. That looks like Billy Lovelady?

Mrs. BARER. Yes.

Mr. Lieserer. And that man you pointed to is lmmedlately as we face the
picture to the right of the mark “A” in the picture?

Mrs. BaAkeR. Yes.

Mr. Lieperer. And is standing directly agninst the side of the doorway of
the building—of the Texas School Book Depository Building?

Mrs. BARER. Yes.

Mr. Lieserer. Thank you. -If you don’t have anything else you would like to
tell us about this that you think we should know and that I haven’t asked you,
I have no other questions at this point.

Mrs. BakerR. Thank you.

Mr. BLakey. Mr. Liebeler asked her where the noise she heard
came from. Ms. Baker thought it was close to the underpass. Mr.
Liebeler then continued with respect to the bullet:

Mr. LieseLER. How close to the curb on Elm Street was this thing you saw hit; do
you remember? It would have been on the curb side—near the curb side away from
the Texas School Book Depository Building on the opposite side of the street; is that
right?

Ms. BAKER. Yes.

Mr. LieseLer. How close to the opposite curb do you think it was?

Ms. Baker. It was approximately in the middle of the lane—I couldn’t be quite
sure, but I thought it was in the middle or somewhere along in there.

Mr. BLakey. Later Ms. Baker describes the bullet’s relation to
the car: “I thought it was—well—behind it.”

In addition to those who heard shots, saw smoke, or saw the
impact of bullets, there is testimony in the Commission’s record of
what may be fairly described as suspicious conduct around the
knoll—footprints by the fence, an individual who identified himself
as a Secret Service agent when no agent was supposed to be in that
area, activity that could be called flight—but the fact remains that
no one gives credible testimony that he saw anyone with a rifle
around the fence at the time of the assassination. In the absence of
such testimony or hard evidence that would corroborate or inde-
pendently substantiate the ear- and eye- witness testimony point-
ing toward the knoll shot, the Commission concluded the shots
came from only one place: The Texas School Book Depository
where Lee Harvey Oswald, the alleged assassin, worked.

In September 1977, the committee learned of the possibility of
obtaining what the Commission lacked: An acoustics analysis of a
sound recording of what happened in Dealey Plaza. There was in
existence a Dallas police tape that had recorded the sounds of the
assassination from the transmitter of a motorcycle policeman
whose microphone switch was in the on position. The committee
hoped it might obtain evidence not considered by the Commission.
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The committee searched for the best people in the acoustics field.
After careful consideration, it contracted with the firm of Bolt,
Beranek & Newman of Cambridge, Mass., for an analysis of the
tape.

Early testing by the firm was uneventful, since all that had been
made available to the committee was a copy of the original tape on
which no audio sounds could be discerned. But with the help of a
retired assistant chief of the Dallas Police Department, the com-
mittee eventually obtained the original of the November 22, 1963,
dispatch tape, along with dictabelts that had recorded the trans-
mission.

The analysis of the dispatch tape was conducted by James E.
Barger, chief scientist at B.B. & N. After preliminary filtering, Dr.
Barger was able to locate several segments of the tape that con-
tained impulses that might have been caused by gunfire. The im-
pulses were then put through six screening tests, as follows:

One: Did the impulse patterns occur at the approximate time of
the assassination?

Two: Were the impulse patterns unique and not repeated else-
where in the tape?

Three: Did the intervals between the impulses approximate the
timing of the shots as indicated on the Zapruder film?

Four: Did the shape of the impulses resemble the shape of re-
corded impulses produced by tests of comparable gunfire through
comparable transmission systems?

Five: Was the amplitude of the impulses similar to that recorded
in tests of comparable gunfire through comparable transmission
systems?

Six: Did the number of impulses in the expected echo pattern of
Dealey Plaza approximately correspond to what was recorded on
the tape?

In actual firing tests conducted on behalf of the committee by
the Dallas Police Department in Dealey Plaza in August, Dr.
Barger set out to determine what the echo structure looks like for
two shooter locations—the TSBD and the grassy knoll—and several
target locations along the motorcade route. He then matched his
1978 Dealey Plaza environment data with the 1963 tape, and he
was able to arrive at several conclusions:

First, the motorcycle whose radio transmitted the broadcast was
apparently in Dealey Plaza; second, there was a 95-percent prob-
ability that two of the impulses were caused by gunshots; and,
three, there was a 60- to 70-percent probability there were three
shots. And finally, four, there were indications of a fourth shot
from the grassy knoll, but at the time he was to testify in public
hearing of the committee in September 1978, Dr. Barger was only
willing to call it a 50-50 probability.

The committee then asked two independent experts who had
been recommended to the committee by the Acoustical Society of
America to review the work of Dr. Barger and determine if they
might be able to refine it. Prof. Mark Weiss and his assistant, Mr.
Ernest Aschkenasy, agreed to try to refine Dr. Barger’s work. At
the committee’s request, they focused on the third shot, the one
that Dr. Barger thought might have come from the grassy knoll.
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The effort took from September until the end of November. They
are available to testify here this morning.

Professor Weiss received a B.E.E. degree from the City College of
New York in 1952, and an M.S. in electrical engineering from
Columbia University in 1957. From 1957 until 1964, he worked as a
project engineer for the Federal Scientific Corp., and from 1965
until 1974 he was vice president of that corporation for acoustical
research. He is presently a professor in the Department of Comput-
er Science of Queens College of the City University of New York, a
position he assumed in 1974.

Professor Weiss is the author of over 30 articles and technical
reports concerning electronics for acoustical engineering. He has
worked on projects such as the development of instruments for
real-time spectrum analysis of audio signals; development of the
first real-time system for extraction of vocal pitch using the cep-
strum approach; and he is currently involved in development of
techniques for reducing wide band noise and other interference on
speec{*x1 recordings to increase the detectability and intelligibility of
speech.

From November 1973 until June 1974, Professor Weiss was a
member of a panel of technical experts appointed by Chief Judge
John J. Sirica to examine the White House tape recordings in
connection with the Watergate grand jury investigation.

He is a fellow of the Acoustical Society of America and a
member of the Institute of Electrical & Electronics Engineering.

Mr. Ernest Aschkenasy received a B.E.E. from the City College of
New York in 1967, and his M.S. from the City College of New York
in 1972. From 1967 until 1974, he worked as an engineer with the
Federal Scientific Corp., where he had primary responsibility for
the development of computer programs for analysis and reduction
of large volumes of acoustic data. In 1974, Mr. Aschkenasy also
assisted in the Watergate tape analysis and began his present work
as a research associate for the Department of Computer Science at
Queens College of the City University of New York, where he is
presently acting as Prof. Mark Weiss’ assistant.

It would be appropriate at this time, Mr. Chairman, to call as
witnesses Professor Weiss and his associate, Mr. Aschkenasy.

Chairman Stoxes. The committee calls Professor Weiss and Mr.
Aschkenasy. May I ask both of you to stand, raise your right hand
and be sworn? Do you solemnly swear the testimony you give
before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. WErss. I do.

Mr. AscHKENASY. I do.

Chairman StokEis. Thank you. You may be seated. The commit-
tee recognizes deputy chief counsel Gary Cornwell.

TESTIMONY OF PROF. MARK WEISS AND MR. ERNEST
ASCHKENASY

Mr. CorNWELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Professor Weiss and
Mr. Aschkenasy, are you familiar with the work of Dr. Barger and
his team of scientists at Bolt Beranek & Newman, which led to Dr.
Barger’s testimony in September of this year before the committee?

Mr. WErss. Yes; we are.





